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To: Honorable Mayor & Members of the City Council 
 

From: Development Services Department 
 

Presentation By: Arnoldo Rodriguez, AICP, Development Services Director 
 

 

Summary 
 

Subject: Consideration of an appeal of the Planning Commission’s approval of Use 
Permit 16-03 filed by Eco Compliance for property located at 3180 Industrial 
Drive 

 

Recommendation: Conduct a public hearing and after consideration: 

 Direct staff to prepare a resolution to deny or approve the appeal to overturn 
the Planning Commission’s approval of Use Permit 16-03.   The resolution 
shall make the necessary findings pursuant to Section 8-5.7003(d) of the 
Municipal Code, inclusive of the Conditions of Approval provided in this 
report.  

The resolution shall be brought before the City Council for consideration at 
its next regular scheduled meeting or soon thereafter.   

  

Fiscal Impact: The costs for processing the application and the appeal are subject to the 
payment of permit fees and the appeal pursuant to the adopted fee schedule. 
  

Purpose: 

Consideration of an appeal of the Planning Commission’s approval of Use Permit No. 16-03 filed 
by Eco Compliance. 

Background: 

On October 12, 2016 the Planning Commission (Commission) adopted Environmental Assessment 
(EA) 16-06 and approved Use Permit 16-03 for a bio-hazardous waste materials (BWM) transfer 
facility in an existing 4,344 square foot (sf) building located at 3180 Industrial Drive, approximately 
860 feet west of George Washington Boulevard (Attachment 1).  The building provides a 3,000 sf 
warehouse, whereas the remaining 1,344 sf is an office. 

The proposal is to collect bio-hazardous waste from waste generators in the Yuba City region, 
including hospitals, clinics, urgent care facilities, medical and dental practices, pharmacies, 
veterinarian clinics, and mortuaries.  Eco Compliance technicians would collect the waste in pre-
approved and pre-sealed bins which would in turn be transported to the facility.  Waste generators 
provide manifest outlining the content, packaging, etc.  Once collected, the materials would be 
stored indoors within the 3,000 sf portion of the building.  As a result, Eco Compliance would 
operate a bio-hazardous transfer station whereby collected waste would be stored at the transfer 
station for weekly or more frequent transport to a permitted treatment facility located outside of the 



  

region.   It should be noted that this facility will not treat medical waste, nor will this facility handle 
human body parts, tissues removed at surgery or autopsy, or animal parts.  

It should be further noted that Eco Compliance is amenable to upgrading the site, including fresh 
paint, parking lot striping, and landscaping.  Moreover, Eco Compliance will provide a public drop 
box whereas community members can safely discard their home-generated sharps waste, including 
hypodermic needles, pen needles, and intravenous needles, at no cost to the community member.   

Planning Commission Meeting: 

At its meeting of October 12, 2016, the Commission conducted a public hearing to consider the 
environmental assessment and Use Permit.  During the meeting, staff presented the project and 
also presented an email from a community member in opposition to the project.  Staff continued by 
responding to Commission inquiries followed by testimony from two community members that spoke 
in opposition to the project.  The two community members that spoke in opposition stressed the 
following: 

 Proximity of homes and schools to the site 
 “Infectious” nature of the proposed use 
 The poor condition and construction type of the building 
 Increased traffic that would be generated by the user 
 Negative impact to property values 
 History of water contamination in the area 

 
Subsequent to hearing testimony from the public, the applicant provided an overview of the 
company’s business model, operations, and the handling of material.  The applicant indicated that 
BWM collection, transportation, storage, and treatment is subject to local, State, and federal 
regulations.  BWM handling and transport is under the purview of various federal, State, and local 
agencies, including:   

o United States Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) 
o California Departments of Public Health (CDPH) 
o California Department of Health Services, Environmental Management Branch 
o California Highway Patrol (Carrier No. 468609) 
o United States Department of Transportation 
o California Department Toxic Substance Control (DTSC) 

 
Operations of the facility are subject to United States Department of Labor Occupational Safety and 
Health Administration (OSHA) regulations and requirements.   

The applicant also indicated that they employ a compliance officer with extensive knowledge of 
adopted regulations that provides their staff with the necessary training and certification for the 
handling, collecting, storing, and transporting BWM’s.    

After hearing testimony from the public, the applicant, and City staff, the Commission adopted the 
negative declaration and approved Use Permit 16-03 by a vote of 5 to 0 with 2 Commission 
members absent.  A verbatim report of the Planning Commission meeting is attached (Attachment 
2). 

It should be noted that the report to the Planning Commission stated that material is stored in metal 
containers, whereas containers are required to be closed and sealed, and leak proof, durable, and 
specially designed for safe handling per the State of California Health and Safety Code.  Containers 
are primarily composed of rigid plastic or may be film bags (i.e. biohazard bags) that must meet the 
tests prescribed for tear resistance in the American Society for Testing Materials.  The Medical 
Waste Management Act outlines container types and regulates aspects of the transport of medical 
waste. 



  

Pictures and descriptions of the containers are provided in (Attachment 3). 

Appeal: 

On October 17, 2016, an appeal of the Planning Commission’s action approving Use Permit 16-03 
was received by the City (Attachment 4).  The appeal was made based on Yuba City Municipal Code 
Section 8-5.7104(b).  The appeal is discussed in staff “Analysis” section of this report.  The 
applicant, in their materials dated October 24, 2016, provided a response to the appellant’s letter.  
The Environmental Assessment (EA 16-03) was not included in the appeal.     

Property/Area Description: 

The project site is located in an industrial park west of N. George Washington Blvd.  Access to the 
site is provided via Industrial Dr. a two lane asphalt loop roadway improved with rolled curb and 
gutter; no sidewalk.  Utilities in the area include underground electrical and gas, surface storm runoff 
to the Live Oak drainage ditch and City water.   An on-site sewer septic system is provided in the 
southerly portion of the project site.  There is a fire hydrant within the public right-of-way immediately 
north of the site.      
 
The existing single story structure fronts onto the northerly portion of Industrial Drive.  The southerly 
one-third of the site is an open area that is currently used for vehicle storage and is fenced on three 
sides with a six-foot high chain-link fence (Attachment 5).  The Planning Commission approved the 
project contingent on the applicant installing additional landscaping. 
 
Adjacent properties are developed with commercial and industrial uses.  Nearby uses include a 
semi-truck company and contractor’s office, a small engine repair shop, an engineering company, 
and a heavy construction equipment company.  There are no sensitive receptors such as homes, 
schools or religious facilities in the immediate area.  The nearest sensitive receptor, a residential 
area, is located approximately 960 feet to the east, on the east side of N. George Washington Blvd.  
  

Operations: 

Attached to this staff report, Attachment 3, is a detailed information packet submitted by the 
applicant outlining the types of materials to be collected and protocols for the handling and storing of 
materials.  The packet is summarized as follows: 

a. Materials are generated from hospitals, medical, dental clinics, mortuary, and other bio-
waste generators in the area. 

b. Materials include non-sharps, such as paper towels, gloves, and tissue, and sharps, such as 
needles. 

c. Materials will be collected by qualified technicians driving small (10,000 lbs.) box vans. 

d. Materials are stored in various types of certified containers designed for each specific phase: 
generation, transport, storage, and disposal.   

e. Containers are marked and range in size from hand carry packages to toter sized wheeled 
containers.    

f. Materials delivered to the site will be stored in a secured area with restricted access.   

g. All bio-hazardous materials are transported in sealed containers from the project site to a 
treatment facility in Fresno.  

Bio-hazardous materials are brought to the project site via a box van driven by technicians who 
receive training prior to their certification by State regulators.  It should be noted that Eco 



  

Compliance transport technicians receive annual certification training from an on-staff compliance 
officer with extensive OSHA experience.  Trucks will primarily travel on State Highway 20 and turn 
onto N. George Washington Blvd. at a four-way controlled intersection.  

Environmental Review: 

Staff conducted a project environmental assessment and prepared a project negative declaration.  
Given the extensive review and permitting by federal and State departments it was determined that 
mitigation was not required.  A Notice of Completion (SCH# 2016082040) was prepared and 
circulated to the State Clearinghouse and Planning Unit for circulation and comment by appropriate 
State agencies and departments.  No State agencies submitted comments on the project.  As 
previously noted, the Planning Commission adopted negative declaration (EA 16-06) and approved 
Use Permit (UP 16-03).  Pursuant to California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) statute and 
guidelines, a Notice of Determination was filed with the County Clerk.   

Analysis: 

The project site is in an industrial park designated on the General Plan as Business, Technology & 
Light Industry.  The designation encourages a range of development activities including light 
industrial uses and small-scale distribution uses.  Zoning for the property is Light Industrial District 
(M-1) that allows for a range of light industrial uses including product distribution and permits 
recycling collection and materials processing facilities with approval of Use Permit.    
 
The appeal is based on section 8-5.7003(d) of the Zoning Regulations.  These are the required 
findings that must be made in order to approve a use permit.  While not specifically stated, it 
appears that the appellant’s concern is related to Finding (5) which states:  
 

“The establishment or operation of the use or building applied for will not be 
detrimental to the health, safety, peace, comfort, and general welfare of persons 
residing or working in the vicinity of the proposed use or be detrimental or injurious to 
property and improvements in the neighborhood or to the general welfare of the City.” 
  

 
The concern of the appellant is likely that the containers could be accidently opened, the building 
could burn, or some other calamity could occur that may result in bio-hazardous waste being spilled 
or otherwise cause contamination on neighboring properties, potentially endangering lives. 
 
It is understandable that nearby property owners have concerns and staff has attempted to address 
them.  The basis of the staff review was the impact on neighboring property owners and employees, 
as well as the residences across N. George Washington Boulevard.  Evidenced by the packet that 
was submitted by the applicant (Attachment 3), medical waste is licensed and regulated primarily by 
the California Department of Public Health as well as the California Highway Patrol.  The regulations 
mandate proper training, transportation, handling, and storage of the bio-hazardous material and 
other safety measures, emergency plans, etc.  Moreover, bio-hazardous waste facilities are 
inspected by the State on a six-month cycle.  Staff has also discussed the potential for 
contamination to employees or neighboring businesses and its employees with the California 
Department of Public Health Department.  According to Health Department staff, these types of 
facilities have been found to be safe.  On a statewide basis they were unaware of anyone, from the 
public to the transfer station employees, of being infected by any of the collected bio-hazardous 
wastes.  In particular, Eco Compliance which is currently licensed as a transporter, is in good 
standing with the State.  
 



  

It should also be noted that much of the waste is present in Yuba City, given that it is being 
generated in local facilities, and is currently being transported throughout our community, albeit 
other facilities.   

Recommendation: 

Direct staff to prepare a resolution to deny the appeal to overturn the Planning Commission’s 
approval of Use Permit 16-03.  The resolution shall make the necessary findings pursuant to Section 
8-5.7003(d) of the Municipal Code, inclusive of the Conditions of Approval below. 
 
The resolution shall be brought before the City Council for consideration at its next regular 
scheduled meeting or soon thereafter.   

Alternatives: 

1. Direct staff to prepare a resolution approving the appeal, thereby denying the Use Permit; or 

2. Modify the conditions of approval of the Use Permit, as deemed necessary.  

 
Prepared By:    Submitted By: 
 
 
 
___________________________ __________________________________ 
Arnoldo Rodriguez    Steven C. Kroeger 
Development Services Director  City Manager 
 
 
Reviewed By: 
 
Finance        _____________ 

City Attorney        _____________ 

 

Attachments: 

1. Aerial photo, location map 
2. A verbatim report of the Planning Commission meeting 
3. Applicant’s operational statement and relevant information  
4. Letter appealing the Planning Commission’s action dated October 17, 2016 
5. Building photographs 
6. Email stating opposition to the project dated October 4, 2016 
7. Project site plan 
8. Negative Declaration 



  

 

USE PERMIT 16-03 
CONDITIONS OF APPROVAL 

 

Planning Division 

1. Use Permit 16-03 is for a bio-hazardous waste transfer facility.  The business will utilize the 
existing building for the indoor storage of the sealed bio-hazardous material containers.  
The containers will be unloaded from local delivery vehicles and stored indoors until placed 
onto a larger vehicle to be transported to a licensed treatment facility.  The office will be 
utilized by the staff for office uses.   

2. There will be no outdoor storage of the bio-hazardous material.   The bio-hazardous 
materials will be loaded and unloaded on-site, and placed indoors for storage and loaded 
onto a larger vehicle for delivery to a permitted treatment facility located elsewhere.  No 
bio-hazardous containers will be opened while on-site. 

3. Approval of Development Plan DP 16-03 shall be null and void without further action if 
either the project has not been substantially commenced within 2 years of the approval 
date of the development plan or that a request for an extension of time has not been 
submitted to the City. 

4. The applicant shall submit a landscaping plan that improves the landscaping to as close to 
conformance with the City’s landscaping ordinance as is reasonable and must be approved 
by staff.  

5. Prior to opening for business:  

a. The parking lot shall be resurfaced and striped per City standards.   

b. The building exterior shall be repainted.  

c. The landscaping shall be improved. 

6. The areas located to the rear of the building, along the southern property line, and the east 
side of the building, shall not be used as outdoor storage and/or parking, unless improved 
to City standards. 

7. All loading and unloading shall take place on-site. 

8. Refuse collection bins shall be stored on-site. 

9. The site shall be secured during non-business hours. 
 

Public Works Department 

10. All improvements shall be in accordance with Yuba City standards. 

11. The street trees proposed shall be a minimum of 15 gallon size with one-inch dbh.  The 
trees and landscaping shall be maintained by the property owner. 

12. Storage of material is not permitted in the right-of-way, including dumpsters. 

 



 

 

Attachment 1:  Aerial Photo 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Industrial Drive



Attachment 1: Aerial Photo/location map

3180 Industrial Dr., 
Subject Site.



Attachment 1:  Aerial photo with proximity to nearest home 

Subject site.  

Approximately 960 

ft. to nearest 

home 



 

 

Attachment 2:  A verbatim report of the Planning Commission 

meeting  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 
 
 

STATE OF CALIFORNIA 
 

CITY OF YUBA CITY 
 

PLANNING COMMISSION 
 
 
 

--000-- 
 
 
 

REGULAR BOARD MEETING 
 
 
 

DATE/TIME 
October 12, 2016 

6:00 p.m. 
 
 
 
 

LOCATION 
1201 Civic Center Boulevard 
Yuba City, California 95993 

 
 
 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT 
 

Jana Shannon, Chairperson 
Daria Ali, Vice Chairperson 

John Sanbrook 
Paul Basi 

Larry Robinson 
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[CD BEGINS AS FOLLOWS:] 1 

Chair Shannon: You’re welcome.  It’s Wednesday, October 12th, 2016 regular 2 

meeting of the Planning Commission of the City of Yuba City 3 

come to order.  And may I have the roll call please? 4 

Clerk: Commissioner Blake absent.  Commissioner Harris is also -- uh - 5 

- absent this evening.  Commissioner Sanbrook. 6 

Com. Sanbrook: Here.   7 

Clerk: Commissioner Basi. 8 

Commissioner Basi: Here. 9 

Clerk: Commissioner Robinson. 10 

Com. Robinson: Here. 11 

Clerk: Commissioner Ali. 12 

Commissioner Ali: Here. 13 

Clerk: Chair Shannon. 14 

Chair Shannon: Here.    15 

Female: (Unintelligible) first.   16 

Clerk: Pledge. 17 

(All Saying Pledge of Allegiance) 18 

Chair Shannon: Thank you.  Regarding public communication, we welcome 19 

(unintelligible).  Public comment is taken on the items that are 20 
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listed on the agenda when they’re called.  Public comment on 1 

items that are not listed on the agenda will be heard at this time.  2 

Comments on controversial items may be limited and large 3 

groups are encouraged to select representatives to express the 4 

opinions of the group.  Members of the public submitting written 5 

requests (coughing) excuse me, at least 24-hours prior to the 6 

meeting will normally be allotted five minutes to speak.  7 

Members of the public may address the Planning Commission on 8 

items of interest that are within the City’s jurisdiction.  9 

Individuals addressing general comments are encouraged to limit 10 

their statements to three minutes.  Do we have anyone that would 11 

like to comment on items that are on the agenda at this time?  12 

And it’s time to introduce our new Planning Commissioner. 13 

Larry Robinson, welcome aboard.  Please stand so we can all see 14 

you. 15 

Com. Robinson: Yay.  Great. 16 

Chair Shannon: Yay.   17 

(All Clapping) 18 

Com. Robinson: Now can I can sit down? 19 
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Chair Shannon: Yes, you can.  Thank you and I have to apologize, you have a 1 

resume that is very sterling and I printed it off and I forgot to 2 

bring it so I can’t really stand here and act enthusiastic about all 3 

the wonderful things that you’ve done.  So, if you would, why 4 

don’t you just give us a brief synopsis of your life. 5 

Com. Robinson: Uhm -- I was born in 1955 and -- uhm -- uhm -- for the last 25 6 

years I’ve worked as -- uh -- an Air Quality Planner in the City of 7 

Sacramento.  Uh -- moved to her to Yuba City from Sacramento 8 

back in 2001.  Uh -- retired about eight months ago and so I 9 

thought well, -- uh -- I just had enough time now to want to get 10 

out of the house more.  Uh -- I’m tired of the honey-do list so I 11 

thought what I can do -- uh -- using the background that I’ve had.  12 

Uh -- so, my background being CEQA and legislative affairs, I 13 

thought well, why not the Planning Commission and I happen to 14 

notice a vacancy on the Commission about a month and a half 15 

ago and I applied and I was lucky enough to -- uh -- to get the 16 

position.  So, -- uh -- I’m looking forward to working with a -- uh 17 

-- first class Planning Commission.  I’ve worked with Planning 18 

Commissions before.  It’s -- uh -- often a thankless job, but it’s -- 19 

but it’s one of the most important jobs in charting the future 20 
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growth of any community.  So, I’m looking forward to -- uh -- 1 

lending whatever expertise I can to making Yuba City a better 2 

City.   3 

Chair Shannon: And we are absolutely delighted to have someone with your 4 

expertise on the Board.  Welcome.   5 

Com. Robinson: Thank you very much. 6 

(Applause) 7 

Com. Sanbrook: It sounds Larry that this is right up your alley. 8 

Com. Robinson: I hope so, John. 9 

Clerk: Chair Shannon -- uhm -- if I just may -- uh -- uhm -- did -- before 10 

we commence the meeting -- uhm -- we have not had the luxury 11 

of swearing in our newest Planning Commissioner.  So, if it 12 

would be appropriate -- uhm -- can we swear him in right now? 13 

Chair Shannon: Certainly. 14 

Clerk: Okay.  Would you please raise your right hand and repeat after 15 

me? 16 

Com. Robinson: Sure. 17 

Clerk: I, Larry Robinson, do solemnly swear or affirm -- 18 

Com. Robinson: I, Larry Robinson, do solemnly swear and affirm -- 19 

Clerk: -- that I will support and defend -- 20 
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Com. Robinson: -- that I will support and defend -- 1 

Clerk: -- the Constitution of the United States and the Constitution of 2 

the State of California. 3 

Com. Robinson: -- the Constitution of the United States and the Constitution of 4 

the State of California. 5 

Clerk: Against all enemies, foreign and domestic -- 6 

Com. Robinson: Against all enemies, foreign and domestic -- 7 

Clerk: -- that I will bear true faith and allegiance. 8 

Com. Robinson: -- that I will bear true faith and allegiance? 9 

Clerk: Correct.  To the Constitution of the United States and the 10 

Constitution of the State of California. 11 

Com. Robinson: To the constitution -- to the Constitution of the United States and 12 

to the Constitution of the State of California. 13 

Clerk: That I take this obligation freely -- 14 

Com. Robinson: That I take this obligation freely -- 15 

Clerk: -- without any mental reservation -- 16 

Com. Robinson: -- without any mental reservation -- 17 

Clerk: -- or purpose of evasion. 18 

Com. Robinson: -- or purpose of evasion.   19 

Clerk: And that I will -- will and faithfully -- 20 
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Com. Robinson: And I will and faithfully -- 1 

Clerk: -- discharge the duties -- 2 

Com. Robinson: -- discharge the duties -- 3 

Clerk: -- upon which I am about to enter. 4 

Com. Robinson: -- upon which I’m about to enter.  Yay.   5 

Clerk: (Unintelligible). 6 

(Applause) 7 

Clerk: (Unintelligible). 8 

Com. Robinson: Thanks for sitting through all this. 9 

Clerk: (Unintelligible). 10 

Com. Robinson: (Unintelligible) right there. 11 

Clerk: (Unintelligible). 12 

Com. Robinson: Thank you so much.   13 

Clerk: (Unintelligible). 14 

Com. Robinson: All right, Orlando, thank you.   15 

Chair Shannon: Okay.  Moving right along, we have the public hearing of the 16 

consideration of Use Permit 60-03 of an Eco Compliance which 17 

is a request to establish a biohazard transfer facility, dental 18 

practices, veterinarian clinics and mortuaries.  Part of the 19 

material will be stored at the subject site until such time it will be 20 
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delivered to the training facility.  The site is currently developed 1 

with 4,344 (unintelligible) housed indoors.  The project is located 2 

at 3180 Industrial Drive.  The staff report, please. 3 

Mr. Rodriguez: Uh -- thank you Chair Shannon -- uh -- members of the 4 

Commission, I’m Arnoldo Rodriguez Development Services 5 

Department.  Uhm -- as it juristated, the application -- uhm -- 6 

before you this evening is a Use Permit -- uh -- proposing to 7 

establish a medical waste transfer facility.  In our existing Zoning 8 

Code, any -- uhm -- any transfer station of waste be it medical or 9 

actually household waste does require a Use Permit.  Thus, the 10 

need for a public hearing this evening.  So, Eco Compliance is -- 11 

is a small -- uh -- firm that -- that is a bio-waste hazard 12 

transporter, not a treatment center.  And what they are proposing 13 

to doing, and the applicant and his representatives are here this 14 

evening, is they go around to the various -- uh -- uh -- uh -- 15 

different waste generators in our community, for example 16 

medical offices, hospitals -- uhm -- lots of times in public 17 

buildings such as City Hall, there are small red containers in 18 

bathrooms for syringes or for medical waste.  Uhm -- Eco 19 

Compliance -- uhm -- uh -- is -- is actually hired by the different 20 
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waste generators.  They go throughout the community, they 1 

collect the waste.  The waste then is transferred to the site -- uhm 2 

-- and that they would be proposing.  The waste is not processed, 3 

opened or handled at the facility.  It’s -- it’s actually -- uh -- kept 4 

in the same container that it was brought into the facility.  It is 5 

stored there until a -- uh -- enough waste is generated where at 6 

that point it would actually be transferred to an actual treatment 7 

center.  To my knowledge, there’s not a treatment center in our 8 

community and from -- and from speaking with the applicant, 9 

there is an actual treatment center.  It’s in Fresno, California.  10 

Uhm -- I don’t know if that’s the nearest facility, but at that 11 

point, the waste itself would be actually transferred to an actual 12 

treatment center where -- where it’s disposed of in accordance 13 

with State laws.  There are numerous -- uhm -- agencies involved 14 

in the field of -- of -- of both medical waste transport and 15 

treatment.  Uhm -- a lot of it’s actually done at the State level 16 

through the State Department of Health rather than at the local 17 

level.  Uhm -- but the applicant can probably -- uhm -- uh -- 18 

elaborate on the role of the local level as well as Cal Trans and 19 

Highway Patrol and everyone else because again, it is an actual 20 
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transportation.  Uhm -- so, there would be no treatment 1 

whatsoever at this facility and the request again is to simply 2 

transport the waste.  The waste itself is currently being generated 3 

in our community.  Uhm -- so, it’s not necessarily that we would 4 

be introducing new waste.  Rather, all that we would be doing is 5 

collecting the waste and then it would be shipped out either on a 6 

weekly or -- or -- or bi-weekly basis in terms of the need -- uhm -7 

- of the facility itself.  So, the facility itself, it’s located generally 8 

on the west, central portion of our community.  Going -- so, if 9 

you’re taking Highway 20 west -- uhm -- which I’ll highlight 10 

here.  Here’s Highway 20, the map itself is pointing to the north 11 

and then here’s George Washington.  Uhm -- the site itself, it’s a 12 

fairly non-descript site.  It’s .34 acres.  It is located around -- 13 

right in the middle of a light industrial park.  Uhm -- just on the 14 

south side of -- of Colusa Highway.  Here’s a zoomed in aerial 15 

photo.  Again, it’s .34 acres.  The actual warehouse itself, which 16 

is on the southern part of the building or the site is roughly 3,000 17 

-- uh -- square feet.  The northern part.  It’s -- it’s a -- uh -- it’s 18 

roughly 1,300 square foot office.  The applicant’s proposing to 19 

leave the -- uh -- the interior exactly like it is.  It’s a relatively -- 20 
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uh -- small office building, he envisions three to five employees.  1 

Uhm -- at any given time, there may only be one employee at the 2 

actual site itself.  It would be the office person.  The other one or 3 

two employees would -- would be in the community collecting 4 

the medical waste which again would be brought back to the 5 

facility.  It would all be loaded and unloaded indoors.  It would 6 

all be maintained indoors and there would actually be no 7 

handling of the waste onsite in terms of opening containers, 8 

transferring containers, or anything along those lines.  Uhm -- so 9 

again, the containers themselves will be sealed and it’s gonna be 10 

an -- an -- uhm -- indoors.  Uhm -- again, so the parcel size, it’s a 11 

relatively non-descript building.  It’s a third of an acre.  Uhm -- a 12 

lot of -- uhm -- homes in our community are actually on a third 13 

of an acre so again, it’s relatively -- uh -- minor.  The office itself 14 

is roughly 1,300 square feet with the warehouse component 15 

being 3,000 square feet.  If you notice, along the south property 16 

line, there is -- there is an outdoor area.  That area is currently a 17 

leach line because this area is served by private septic systems, 18 

not a city -- uhm -- sewer system.  However, water itself is 19 

actually a city water system.  Uhm -- this site was historically on 20 
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the (unintelligible) was actually used kind of like as an outdoor 1 

storage area.  We’ve informed the applicant that if he wishes to 2 

use that area -- uh -- they’re -- uhm -- the City is gonna require 3 

some improvements on that property.  So, there’s no parking or 4 

there’s no outdoor storage of materials.  Uhm -- again, however, 5 

all of the medical waste itself would be stored indoors; however, 6 

if he wanted to park his vehicles on there or his trucks or 7 

anything along those lines, that area would have to be improved 8 

to City standards.  And that’s reflected in the 12 conditions that 9 

are attached to the staff report, page 6 if I recall.  Here’s a couple 10 

of photos of the site.  So, -- so, this is the front of -- of the 11 

building.  Uh -- so, the photo’s actually facing south.  So, the 12 

building itself again faces north.  Uhm -- here’s another photo.  13 

The applicant has indicated and it’s -- and it’s also reflected in 14 

the -- in -- uh -- I believe condition number five or six that the 15 

site itself, or the building itself, would actually be painted -- uhm 16 

-- and -- and -- and City staff is recommending a handful of 17 

improvements to both the landscaping and -- uh -- the restriping 18 

of the parking lot.  This is the -- the west and the south portions 19 

of the building and you can tell, these photos were taken last 20 
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Friday morning.  So, it’s -- it’s currently occupied and there is 1 

some storage in the back with some boat and a -- a few other 2 

personal belongings that it -- uh -- it appears.  So again, on page 3 

6 -- uh -- a couple of the conditions, just a synopsis of those 4 

conditions.  No after shortage of material.  The building would be 5 

improved and those -- uh -- and those improvements are actually 6 

outlined in the staff report, including landscaping that all loading 7 

shall occur onsite so it’s not happening on -- on -- on -- on 8 

public, City streets.  And that the site be -- shall -- uh -- be 9 

secured during non -- non-business hours.  Uh -- with that being 10 

said -- uhm -- staff did provide a public notice to property owners 11 

within the surrounding area and it was also published in the local 12 

newspaper.  We did receive an e-mail from a person who is 13 

objecting to the application to the Use Permit.  Unfortunately, 14 

that person could not be here this evening.  And I’ve copied and 15 

pasted their -- their actual e-mail -- uhm -- uhm -- in the overhead 16 

and for the record, I’ll actually read it.  I want to express my 17 

opinion on this matter as a property owner in that area.  I’m 18 

against this use being granted for a eco biohazardous in that area 19 

at any time whether sealed or not.  These containers can spill and 20 
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cause danger to anyone within range of this building.  Please 1 

consider my vote as a no to allow this Use Permit.  This type of 2 

business should not be way out -- or I’m sorry, this type of 3 

business should be way out in a non-occupied area.  Uhm -- City 4 

staff responded to the applicant acknowledging that we did 5 

receive it and -- and that we would put it in the -- uh -- official 6 

record.  Uhm -- so, with that being said -- uhm -- staff prepared a 7 

Negative Declaration.  Uh -- this was published in the local 8 

newspaper and it was also filed at the County pursuant to CEQA 9 

guidelines.  Uhm -- and primarily, the reason staff felt that a -- 10 

the Negative Dec would be appropriate is that there’s an existing 11 

building, a fairly non-descript building.  The area is largely light 12 

industrial.  Uhm -- they would be required to comply with our 13 

regulations and at the same time, the actual medical waste 14 

transportation and storage.  Again, it is heavily regulated by the 15 

Department of Health.  Uhm -- there is adequate parking on the 16 

site because there is nominal number of employees and 17 

(unintelligible) does comply with -- uh -- or it does provide 18 

offsite improvements.  So, no -- so, no offsite improvements 19 

would -- would be required as part of this Use Permit.  Uh -- with 20 
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that being said, staff is recommending that the Commission 1 

conduct a public hearing, approve the Negative Declaration 2 

pursuant to CEQA guidelines as outlined in the staff report and 3 

approve the Use Permit subject to compliance with the 12 4 

conditions as outlined in the staff report -- uhm -- dated October 5 

the 12th which is this evening.  So, that concludes staff’s 6 

presentation and we’re -- and we’re here to answer any questions. 7 

Commissioner: I have a couple -- uh -- Madam Chair if I could -- uh -- 8 

(unintelligible) connection with your environmental assessment 9 

of the proposed use of this property, did you get any feedback or 10 

comments from other -- uh -- uh -- potential -- uh -- effected 11 

agencies? 12 

Mr. Rodriguez: We did not receive any comments from any agencies.  This 13 

project was also routed to the State Clearinghouse for review.  14 

Uhm -- just because it doesn’t involve State agencies in -- in 15 

terms of the actual operations of the facility and we did not 16 

receive any comments from any State agencies either. 17 

Commissioner: Uh -- next question is -- uh -- what’s the -- uh -- prior use of this 18 

property?  What was the prior use being made of this property? 19 
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Mr. Rodriquez: Uhm -- if I recall, the existing use is an HVAC contractor.  Uhm 1 

-- I -- I don’t know the history prior to that because I’m relatively 2 

new to the community -- uhm -- but -- uh -- from knowing the 3 

site and going out there a handful of times both -- uh -- Friday, 4 

but even -- even prior to that in the past year, it’s been an HVAC 5 

operator or a contractor storage yard. 6 

Commissioner: Okay.  Uh -- the final question I have is in connection with the 7 

waste material that will be stored -- uh -- indoors at the facility -- 8 

uh -- is any of that material required to be refrigerated? 9 

Mr. Rodriquez: You know, for that, I’ll have to defer to the applicant.  Uhm -- I 10 

don’t believe it’s refrigerated and he’s actually shaking his head.  11 

So, to my knowledge, it’s medical waste it’s just syringes or 12 

chem fluids, the kind you would find in a hospital. 13 

Commissioner: So, there are no refrigerated facilities onsite in there. 14 

Mr. Rodriquez: No. 15 

Commissioner: Okay, thank you.  That’s all I have, Madam Chair. 16 

Chair Shannon: Okay. 17 

Commissioner: I had two questions as well through the Chair.  Uhm -- number 18 

one, I know the -- uh -- I’m familiar with this site by the way.  I 19 

drive by there all the time and -- uhm -- what I’m curious was -- 20 
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uhm -- the size of the trucks that are gonna be entering this 1 

property and exiting.  I’m sure there are smaller trucks that are 2 

gonna be coming in to drop off the waste and I’m sure they’re 3 

gonna be transported into something larger.  Are -- is there 4 

enough turning radius and enough access in there to 5 

accommodate the larger size trucks? 6 

Mr. Rodriguez: From speaking with the applicant, all loading and unloading will 7 

occur onsite.  The -- the site itself does have an adequate -- uh -- 8 

it does have an adequate area to back a truck up, a large sized 9 

truck on the south property line.  We’ve indicated to the 10 

applicant if -- if -- if the need exists to -- to -- to have the material 11 

hauled off in a larger sized truck: for example, a tractor trailer, 12 

that loading would have to occur on site and he’s indicated that 13 

he would and that he’s amenable to paving it. 14 

Commissioner: Okay.  Thank you.  And then the second or question or comment 15 

I guess I was kind of curious to know what the containers look 16 

like that this hazardous material is stored in.  Are they metal?  17 

Are they plastic?  What do they look like?  We have no picture or 18 

visual of the containers and so that would give us an adequate -- 19 

uhm -- you know, -- uh -- idea of whether they’re safe and 20 
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whether they’re sealed and, you know, storage -- stored properly 1 

and so forth.   2 

Mr. Rodriguez: Okay.  For the actual -- uhm -- the materials themselves, I know 3 

there’s different types of -- uh -- container types.  For example, 4 

the syringe boxes that you find in -- there’s a bathroom here at 5 

City Hall about probably 40 feet from my office -- 6 

Commissioner: Hm-hmm (affirmative). 7 

Mr. Rodriguez: -- that is a fairly non-descript red, metal container.  Uhm -- that 8 

one itself is for syringes.  However, for actual medical waste 9 

collected at hospitals, and I’ll defer to the applicant, I know that 10 

there’s different regulations for the type of material.  Some of 11 

them are metal, air tight -- uh -- uhm -- of which hypothetically if 12 

it were to tilt -- uh -- you know, say tilt over -- uh -- it -- it -- it’s -13 

- it’s everything -- it’s airtight.  It would not leak.  But in terms of 14 

dental offices, that -- I’m gonna have to defer to the applicant 15 

because I’m not too sure exactly how dental offices collect their 16 

dental waste. 17 

Commissioner That’s fine.  Thanks Arnoldo.   18 

Mr. Rodriguez: Hm-hmm (affirmative). 19 
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Commissioner Ali: Through the Chair.  Uhm -- just in light of the concern of -- in 1 

the e-mail that was expressed for being in the community -- uh -- 2 

yes, it’s regulated, but regulate -- regulations and rules don’t 3 

keep things from happening.  So, -- uhm -- did staff look into and 4 

consider are there incidents nationally or locally -- uh -- not 5 

locally because there isn’t a site like this, but is there a number of 6 

incidents that occur where there are spills or hazards in this 7 

industry that we should be aware of in the decision making 8 

process? 9 

Mr. Rodriguez: From my knowledge and -- uh -- and so most of my experience 10 

comes from coming from Fresno which actually does have 11 

medical waste treatment facilities and has several relatively large 12 

-- uhm -- waste transfer stations that I was directly involved in.  13 

Uhm -- and having conducted -- uhm -- this was a couple years 14 

ago -- uh -- prior to me arriving here -- here at the City of Yuba 15 

City, I could not find anything in the record that -- that medical 16 

waste -- uhm -- uhm -- uhm -- is -- is -- is -- creates any 17 

significant impacts on -- on -- on either or subject to -- to -- uhm 18 

-- to any -- uh -- real extensive damage or -- or -- or -- or cause 19 

for concern.  Uhm -- uhm -- again, and this is a relatively small 20 
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facility -- uhm -- I have direct experience with relatively large 1 

facilities, including actual -- uhm -- uhm -- the processing of the 2 

waste itself.  Not necessarily a transfer station.  Uhm -- I know 3 

that I personally, at my old house, which I still own in Fresno, is 4 

probably three-quarters of a mile from a relatively large facility -5 

- uhm -- that actually has a large number of trucks.  I’m gonna 6 

guestimate maybe 25 trucks -- uhm -- probably three-quarters of 7 

a mile to a mile from my personal house and I never -- it never 8 

raised a red flag for me personally.  And that’s just again my 9 

personal experience.  Uhm -- I cannot say that’s exactly what we 10 

should be going off of, but that’s just -- uh -- very anecdotally.   11 

Commissioner I note in the CEQA document -- uhm -- that -- uh -- under 12 

transportation and traffic -- uh -- it says that -- uhm -- this -- this 13 

new use will -- uh -- generate a very small, insignificant number 14 

of vehicle trips -- uhm -- but there’s no quantification of that.  15 

Uhm -- and it also says that many of the waste collection trips 16 

already exist in the area in that the waste collection is already 17 

occurring.  Uh -- could you be more specific as to what kind of 18 

waste collection is already occurring out there? 19 
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Mr. Rodriguez: Uh -- so the waste collection itself is already required by State 1 

law.  So, the actual generators are already in our community.  2 

Uhm -- rather however, the -- the waste collectors, so the trucks 3 

that are actually going in our community to -- or they already 4 

exist in our community; however, rather than taking it to a 5 

facility maybe outside of the community, they’ll simply be 6 

commuting in our community for a couple of additional days.  So 7 

for example, this facility is -- is not necessarily gonna introduce 8 

additional waste because the hospitals or the medical offices are 9 

currently here.  Uhm -- and so in terms of generating additional 10 

waste in our community, it already exists.  Uh -- hypothetically, 11 

if a new hospital were to come in, I think the argument could be 12 

made that they’re gonna generate additional medical waste.  But 13 

in this case, the hospital’s already here, it -- it’s already serving 14 

the public.  Uhm -- in terms of the number of vehicles, the 15 

number of vehicles -- uh -- they’ve been -- they’ve been 16 

accounted for in our traffic model because this facility’s been 17 

existing.  So, whenever you do a -- a -- a trip generation -- uh -- 18 

count or trip count, that’s currently already accounted for in our 19 

model because the facility itself is already existing.  The use 20 
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itself, as long as it falls within our Development Code, an 1 

industrial trip, it -- it -- it’s based on the square footage factor -- 2 

Commissioner Hm-hmm (affirmative). 3 

Mr. Rodriguez: -- of the use itself.  And at this facility, at any given time, there 4 

may be up -- up to five employees there at any given time which 5 

is very comparable for any other type of use -- uh -- for either 6 

converting their type of building that’s roughly 5,000 square feet, 7 

a little bit smaller, of a light industrial use in nature.  So, in terms 8 

of the number of vehicle trips that are there, it could be this use 9 

or it could be the HVAC contractor right now.  More than likely, 10 

they would generate roughly the same number of trips based on -11 

- on the floor to traffic tables that are -- uhm -- come widely 12 

accepted, not only in California, but throughout the West Coast.   13 

Commissioner Okay, I was just trying to track the number of trips -- uhm -- 14 

because it wasn’t all that clear to me, but thank you. 15 

Mr. Rodriguez: Okay.   16 

Commissioner Uh -- that raises another question about could -- uh -- uh -- 17 

Arnoldo -- uhm -- how are the present waste generators in our 18 

area currently dealing with their waste material?  How is it being 19 

handled presently? 20 
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Mr. Rodriguez: It’s currently being collected by, more than likely, if this 1 

facility’s not picking them up, I’m -- I’m confident that there are 2 

other medical waste -- uhm -- uh -- transfer facilities that are 3 

either in our community that are picking them up.  Uhm -- at this 4 

point, if he’s introducing his business into our community, at that 5 

point, it -- it -- it’s more than likely, he’s probably gonna be 6 

taking business from existing facilities.  Uhm -- it -- it -- it’s -- 7 

it’s -- uhm -- it would really be no different than if a brand new 8 

grocery store were to come in -- into our community.  A -- a 9 

brand new grocery store doesn’t necessarily -- uh -- uh -- uhm -- 10 

uhm -- increase the demand for groceries.  It’s simply providing 11 

an alternative for people that are gonna buy groceries. 12 

Commissioner Okay, thank you.   13 

Commissioner Well, just to follow up on that, I mean, it’s a transfer station is 14 

how I see it.  Simply a place for the stuff to come in, be stored 15 

for a short period of time, then it’s gonna move on to a 16 

processing facility.   17 

Mr. Rodriguez: Right. 18 
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Commissioner So, to help maybe increase efficiency, I’m just imagining -- I 1 

don’t know the whole thing until we hear from the applicant 2 

though. 3 

Mr. Rodriguez: Correct.  Right, and from speaking -- so, just to follow up on that, 4 

from speaking with the applicant -- uhm -- right now, and the 5 

nature of this, because he does not have a transfer facility in the 6 

area, then the waste itself, he -- he would have to drive it down to 7 

wherever the facility’s at.  Uhm -- so, it -- it -- again, it’s 8 

basically kind of -- just to kind of piggy-back on Commissioner 9 

Bossi’s point, it’s basically increasing kind of the efficiency of 10 

the -- of the waste itself.  Uhm -- in terms of minimizing kind of 11 

the number of trips being really placed on Highway 99 driving 12 

down to Fresno if that’s where the end product’s actually gonna 13 

be transferred to.  14 

Commissioner Okay.   15 

Chair Shannon: Okay.  With that, I would like to open the public hearing and 16 

invite anyone that wishes to speak in opposition to this project to 17 

approach the podium and state your name and address please. 18 

Clerk: Testing. 19 
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Mr. Saldana: Good day Council, thank you.  My name is Ruben Saldana.  I’m 1 

a property out there on Industrial Drive and -- uh -- we just don’t 2 

want this out there.  I -- I -- I -- I -- uh -- you know, I hope the 3 

Council would take a drive out there and look out that.  There’s a 4 

lot of housing there and what we -- and what we had to deal with 5 

(unintelligible) situation with the contamination and -- and 6 

there’s not enough answers on this -- uh -- how would the 7 

containers -- we need a picture of the containers -- uh -- what is 8 

the name of the company that wants to put it in so we could use 9 

(unintelligible) on it.   10 

Chair Shannon: Eco Compliance? 11 

Mr. Saldana: Is it Storage Cycle who’s putting this out there?  What’s the 12 

name of the -- 13 

Mr. Rodriguez: It’s Eco Compliance. 14 

Mr. Saldana: I’m sorry. 15 

Mr. Rodriguez: Eco Compliance. 16 

Mr. Saldana: Eco -- 17 

Mr. Rodriguez: Yes. 18 

Mr. Saldana: Okay.  And where would this stuff be taken to once it’s there?   19 
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Chair Shannon: I imagine that when the -- uhm -- applicant has a chance to 1 

speak, he’ll explain that. 2 

Mr. Saldana: Well, maybe find a more direct path because you have schools 3 

out there.  You know, there -- there’s -- uh -- there’s quite a lot of 4 

stuff happening.  A lot of -- a lot of traffic.  You have a truck out 5 

there, you have a -- a -- a fitness place there.  People always out 6 

there running.  And there’s -- and the building itself, I’m familiar 7 

with the building because we’re in the process of trying to sell 8 

my building also.  And I was told by someone there that it was 9 

gonna be for medical supplies.  And this is a far reach from 10 

medical supplies because you gotta remember, biohazard, it’s 11 

infectious -- it’s infectious waste is what it is. 12 

Chair Shannon: It’s not necessarily -- 13 

Mr. Saldana: Yeah, I’m sorry? 14 

Chair Shannon: It’s not necessarily infectious, it’s just biohazard. 15 

Mr. Saldana: Well, it kind of -- that it is because you gotta remember, you got 16 

animal parts, you got body fluids -- human body fluids, you have 17 

body parts and that’s what it’s saying there.  And that’s what it is.  18 

So, you really need -- you really need to take a good look at this 19 

before you really confirm this.  And, you know, I know -- I’ve 20 
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talked to people out there and they’re not, you know, they’re -- 1 

they’re against it.  There’s a lot of house there.  You -- you really 2 

need, the Council to take a ride out there and look at this.  Uh -- 3 

uh -- look at the area.  And the building itself, that building’s 4 

probably over 60 years old.  They were built in the ‘60’s, those.  5 

And there’s no fire protection.  I don’t think there’s sprinklers in 6 

there.  There’s not sprinklers in any of those buildings.  It’s a 7 

wood framed building.  And how are you gonna load that outside 8 

in the rain?  If it starts raining, how you gonna load that?  Right 9 

here is the -- you know, they need a canopy, they need something 10 

there to cover that while they’re loading that.  It’s a high traffic 11 

area right there.  Very high.  Right here, there’s a truck outfit 12 

right there.  Really high traffic in that corner.  But I’m -- I just 13 

want, you know, that -- that we’re totally against that.  And I -- 14 

I’m just used to that.  I’m really not that close to them, but, you 15 

know -- uh -- uh -- and for the resale on the property, that’s really 16 

gonna hurt the resale property.  It -- it really is.  Nobody wants to 17 

build out there or -- or put something out there with that there.  I 18 

don’t think you would like it in your backyard.   19 
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Commissioner Yeah, but the housing is quite -- uh -- quite -- uh -- far removed 1 

out there. 2 

Mr. Saldana: Not really.  If you bring that over -- 3 

Commissioner I cannot -- 4 

Mr. Saldana: -- probably a quarter mile.  Yeah, it’s right here. 5 

Commissioner: Yeah. 6 

Mr. Saldana: You got housing all here.  Housing here.  It’s not that far.  But 7 

you really need -- uh -- you know, I don’t know how far the 8 

Council is with this now, but you really need to take a ride out 9 

there and look at that.  There’s a really high traffic.  The trucks 10 

are there day and night, especially on that corner.  So, you know, 11 

before, you know, and they need -- you need to show some 12 

samples of how that stuff’s gonna be contained.  How are they 13 

gonna load that when it’s raining.  And maybe they could find a 14 

more direct path to where they’re taking it.  You got a school 15 

there.  I mean, it’s, you know, there’s no sewer or septic. 16 

Chair Shannon: I think all of your questions are valid and I think that the 17 

applicant will address those questions when -- 18 

Mr. Saldana: Okay. 19 

Chair Shannon: -- when he has his chance to speak. 20 
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Mr. Saldana: (Inaudible) (both speaking at once). 1 

Chair Shannon: Is there anyone else that wishes to speak in opposition?   2 

Mr. Yehara: My name’s -- uh -- Dave Yehara and I own a piece of property -- 3 

uh -- 3137 Industrial Drive.  As a matter of fact, it’s across the 4 

street and about two buildings down from that facility that’s 5 

gonna be -- it’s proposed.  Anyway -- uh -- we just went through 6 

-- uh -- quite -- 15 years of litigation when John Taylor Chemical 7 

Company, the fertilizer place right behind the -- hold on a 8 

minute, right behind -- uh -- Industrial Drive.  Uh -- there’s been 9 

a lot of -- uh -- what happened is they contaminate all the ground 10 

water.  All our wells were capped off.  Uh -- we were forced to 11 

go to the City to get City water.  Uh -- we were -- we were 12 

basically locked out with no water until we went and 13 

incorporated within the City.  Now, we went through 15 years of 14 

litigation with John Taylor Fertilizer and Dow Chemical, a 15 

number of different chemical companies.  Uh -- that whole area 16 

is contaminated from the ground water.  Anyway, all I’m trying 17 

to say is we’ve dealt with it over the years and we don’t want to 18 

do it again.  I can see maybe having the facility in more of an 19 

isolated area would be more beneficial, but like Ruben just said, 20 
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that’s a very high traffic area now with the truck yard right down 1 

the corner.  And matter of fact, there was a -- uh -- car accident 2 

yesterday right across the street from my shop.  Uh -- a person 3 

was turning into the shop across the street and a car came down 4 

and hit him.  So, it is a very -- uh -- a very high traffic area and -- 5 

and more so every day.  So, I -- I would rather see that facility in 6 

more of an isolated area.  It’s gotten to be too populated now and 7 

too much traffic in that area.  So -- uh -- yeah, I’d like to see it 8 

moved or not be there.  Thank you. 9 

Chair Shannon: Thank you.  Anyone else wishing to speak in opposition?  There 10 

being none, I will invite the applicant as the first -- uhm -- 11 

supporter in speaking for this project.  Or whoever can give us 12 

the full skinny.   13 

Mr. Mesala: Thank you Madam Chair, members of the Commission, good 14 

evening.  My name is George Masala (phonetic), I’m with North 15 

Valley Engineering in Yuba City and I’m the engineer for the 16 

project.  And I just want to thank your Commission and staff for 17 

-- uh -- for presenting this -- uh -- item for consideration.  We 18 

looked through your staff report and we are in agreement with all 19 

the conditions of approval.  Uh -- we’re here to answer your 20 
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questions.  Uh -- I think what I’d like to do on the specifics of the 1 

operation of the -- of the facility, I think it’s more appropriate to -2 

- to pass it to Reza who is the -- who is more familiar with this 3 

and -- uh -- between me and him, I think we can answer all your 4 

questions.  So, at this stage, I’d like to -- to pass it to the -- to the 5 

owner.  Thank you.   6 

Applicant: Thank you Madam Chairperson and Commissioners and Council 7 

members for having us over this evening.  I’m -- uh -- here on 8 

behalf of Eco Compliance Corporation, a medical waste 9 

transporter licensed by the Federal EPA, State Department of 10 

Health, the Department of Toxic and Hazardous Waste 11 

Transportation, California Department of Transportation and also 12 

the United States Department of Transportation.  I’d like to make 13 

several general comments regarding the industry that 14 

unfortunately -- uh -- uh -- creates a stigma for and some non-15 

factual scenarios that -- that we’re faced with every day and just 16 

through being in the industry, we learn that even ourselves what 17 

we used to know, it -- it’s not really the fact.  We handle and 18 

transport your everyday medical and dental waste.  That’s what 19 

you do when you go to the doctor or hospital and your dental 20 
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facilities.  They consist of what they call just your general titled 1 

red bag waste tissues -- uh -- paper towels or anything that -- that 2 

is non-sharp related material that is collected at the medical 3 

facilities.  And the second is the Sharps which are your needles 4 

and other -- uh -- procedural -- uh -- uh -- that the doctors and the 5 

hospitals use.  They exist in every community unless you’re 6 

aware there are no medical facilities or a community, period.  We 7 

are highly regulated by the federal and the state agencies, not to 8 

mention the local and -- and if there are oversights, but as we get 9 

licensed, we get audited and inspected.  We make reports to the 10 

State Department of Health for the community’s generated 11 

wasted, to the 10th and sometimes the 100th -- uh -- decibel of 12 

what is collected in one community.  There is no such thing of a 13 

licensed and a permitted company not currently servicing Yuba 14 

City.  It does.  It’s just if it’s not within town, you won’t see the 15 

trucks there.  They don’t have a -- a big light on it and sign, but 16 

they come to the hospitals, they collect them and they are on the 17 

road until they reach the treatment facilities.  In the State of 18 

California, treatment of waste incineration is not permitted.  19 

Nothing exists.  The commercial incinerations in the United 20 
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States are divided between the State of Texas and Baltimore, 1 

Maryland.  So, Yuba City medical facilities waste that is 2 

warranted for incineration that you don’t see is traveled across 3 

the country.  On your roads, it’s parked on your streets and -- uh 4 

-- uh -- essentially, it has to be handled, you know, according to 5 

the regulations.  We do the same in different communities that 6 

we have accounts with.  We collect them and -- and I’ll refer to 7 

efficiency, we drive them out to Fresno.  You mentioned the 8 

treatment facility, it’s only AutoCAD -- commercial AutoCAD 9 

that’s allowed in the State.  And most of them that are available 10 

to commercial operators are in the -- uh -- City of Fresno or in 11 

the outskirts of Fresno.  There are private ones and -- and I’ll 12 

correct myself as well in the incineration, but that’s for federal 13 

government and -- and they’re, you know, private use.  It’s not 14 

available to commercially operated companies.  There are two 15 

types of containers that your everyday medical facility and dental 16 

facilities use.  Also highly regulated by the State and the 17 

Department of Health that -- that grants them their medical 18 

license and medical operations permit.  They’re a sealed Sharps 19 

container.  These are all for your needles and anything that -- 20 
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that’s essentially intrusive.  You can get pinched or, you know, 1 

can puncture the skin and they come in a very small, you know, 2 

the maximum size that exists for big hospitals, I think they’re 3 

about 16 gallons.  The containers are sealed.  They’re of a very 4 

high grade plastic that if they drop or they fall down or, you 5 

know, they -- they -- they -- even on the truck, if there’s an 6 

accident, they don’t just open up or crack or have anything spill 7 

from them.  If they’re liquids in any of the medical facilities that 8 

require transportation, they as well are in a maximum 15 gallon -9 

- ordinary size in the industry is about 5 gallons, but, you know, 10 

they are also of a specialized containers with polyurethane 11 

linings and if they fall down, they don’t crack.  Your paper 12 

towels or towels or anything non -- uh -- intrusive to skin, is kept 13 

in your regular brute containers that you buy from Home Depot.  14 

With an exception that specially designed bags, and that’s why 15 

they call them red bags for -- uh -- special bags are used by the 16 

hospital as like your garbage bags in your kitchen.  But they’re 17 

much, much more stronger, they’re designed to collect and keep -18 

- uh -- paper towels, gloves, tissues or anything that the hospitals 19 

or the dental staff dispose and you don’t want it to find its way to 20 
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your everyday solid waste or the kitchen waste.  These bags then 1 

are placed by the generators in these plastic containers that there 2 

are three different sizes in the industry that are about 95% of the 3 

business.  20 gallon, 32 gallon and 44.  Though other sizes exist, 4 

no one uses them for the -- uh -- Department of Transportation’s 5 

-- uh -- driver safety.  And as well as OSHA.  You can’t pick up 6 

a 55 gallon -- uh -- driver without having adequate dollies or -- 7 

and help.  So, no one in the industry uses anything more than 44.  8 

So, their weight isn’t really anything above the tear away plus, 9 

you know, tissue and -- and so forth, ranging anywhere between I 10 

want to say 25 to about 40 pounds maximum is what -- what 11 

these containers contain.  I’d like to touch -- uh -- a bit on what a 12 

medical bio-waste is.  Not hazardous waste.  There’s no blood 13 

born pathogen that arrives from the containers that your doctor 14 

keeps after your visit.  There’s no airborne infectious diseases 15 

that come out of those containers that are sitting in the same 16 

doctor’s office that you go for a visit and there was a patient 17 

there before you.  And at the time, they’re not up to 75% full.  18 

According to the State law, they’re not sealed because once you 19 

seal them, you can’t unseal them.  I know I have.  I take my 20 
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children and I know every one of us have made a visit to a doctor 1 

where they have their special bins there and it’s not sealed.  So, 2 

there’s -- there’s no airborne diseases that come out of these.  3 

They’re non-corrosive.  As I -- I said, non-toxic and they exist.  4 

The plan about a transfer facility generated from a State 5 

regulation, both DTSE, Department of Toxic Waste and 6 

Department of Health.  They have three different range of 7 

permits that they grant to companies that handle medical waste, 8 

such as ourselves.  And those come with time limits that you as 9 

an operator are allowed to be in possession of that waste.  If you 10 

are a transporter of waste, your waste must be in a treatment 11 

facility that you have contracted and you have informed the -- the 12 

-- the State who you’re contracted and -- uh -- treatment facility 13 

that you work with and that’s at -- uh -- 11:59 p.m.  So, come 14 

strike of Midnight, you’re not allowed to have the waste in your -15 

- on your -- in your trucks or whatever your premise you’re 16 

working out of.  Next step would be a transfer station.  It allows 17 

you a seven-day window to collect the waste and, you know, 18 

once a week go to wherever your (unintelligible) facility is, in 19 

our case, it’s Fresno.  And if you’re a treatment facility itself, if 20 
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you’re a waste processor like the Fresno -- uh -- companies that 1 

we -- we contract with, they’re allowed a -- a whole wide range 2 

of 30 day to a 90 day depending of -- of what the collection of 3 

the waste is.  But in terms of a transporter and a transfer station, 4 

it’s about a one-day to a -- to a seven-day.  Most of the logic 5 

behind the transfer station is for safety of a community.  No 6 

matter what it is that the -- the generators generate, whether 7 

they’re Sharps, whether they’re red bag waste, at the end of the 8 

day, when they’re mandated by State to have it collected by a 9 

licensed operator who’s in -- uh -- themselves are subject to high 10 

levels of audits and inspections -- uh -- the State is, especially 11 

California as -- amongst other states are extremely, extremely 12 

cognizant of what happens in the medical waste community.  So, 13 

these -- these particular audits and inspections only bring benefit 14 

to a community that currently is generating waste.  So, it’s not a 15 

bizarre scenario for -- for Yuba City that it -- uh -- medical waste 16 

is being produced here, generated by different doctors.  Whereas 17 

if we or other companies would service a specific area in a 18 

region, there are no State influences -- audits or inspections 19 

within that city other than what they impose as -- as the law and 20 
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the regulations go to the generators.  In our case, being right in 1 

Yuba City, the State would on a quarterly, and sometimes they 2 

do it on a monthly basis, especially when you -- when you first 3 

get it started, they want to make sure you’re -- uh -- right on the 4 

right track and they sometimes collaborate with a local 5 

Department of Health as well and, you know, everyone kind of 6 

sits around the roundtable and we follow these regulations to 7 

make sure that we’re obeying by all these -- uh -- laws and the 8 

regulations set by State.  So, it opens a whole channel of being 9 

more environmentally savvy, following the regulations, 10 

following the State laws of how to handle the medical waste, bio-11 

waste that is generated by these -- uh -- by these people.  I’ve 12 

heard some questions regarding the actual property itself that -- 13 

that we were shown and -- uh -- we found that’s suitable for this.  14 

The number of transport trucks or vans, as we all have them, are -15 

- uh -- I’ll give you the size.  It’s roughly about 100 and -- uh -- 16 

your normal -- uh -- transportation vans, cargo van’s about 118 to 17 

about a maximum of 136-inch wheel base.  Either your Ford or 18 

Dodge trucks that -- or the vans that we use.  The set facility has 19 

three roll up doors.  One in the front that is the largest and two on 20 
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the side from the gated area that these vans, you know, back up -- 1 

uh -- offload the waste or un, you know, load the waste and 2 

leave.  And two on the side for any larger truck which -- uh -- in 3 

our business plan has never reached -- uh -- larger than your 4 

largest -- uh -- U-Haul rental truck.  I think it’s about a 24 or a 26 5 

footer.  Uhm -- uh -- the area itself is not large enough -- uh -- of 6 

a city or population or county that you would have, you know, 53 7 

foot 18-wheelers and so forth, especially when you’re not 8 

shipping, you know, once a month or once a quarter.  Uh -- if 9 

you’re doing it on a weekly basis as your permits mandate, you -- 10 

you really don’t have those -- those large -- uh -- trucks that 11 

come in.  Even though the size on that yard that we’re going to 12 

develop and make -- uh -- safe for entry and so forth permits.  So, 13 

every one of these vans enter, back up the containers exactly how 14 

they were sealed by the generators, the doctors and the dentists, 15 

are offloaded, placed in that -- uh -- warehouse facility.  Every 16 

Friday, the vans that are taking that to Fresno will load them, the 17 

roll up doors roll up and they head off south.  And that’s -- that 18 

the gist of the operation.  No treatment, there’s no -- uh -- 19 

opening them.  And again, (clearing throat) excuse me, we have a 20 
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manifest system from a generator to the treatment facility and 1 

back to the generator with a certificate of destruction that is 2 

extremely -- uh -- harsh in terms of audits, inspections and 3 

regulations.  There are no warning signs.  If you don’t keep them 4 

properly, your permit to operate from the State is in jeopardy.  5 

So, as they come in from the doctors, these are specific to what it 6 

is, the container.  Uh -- the containers all have, you know, 7 

specific tags on them, all of your -- uh -- warnings that you have 8 

to put by the law, bar code, numbers.  So, because when it goes 9 

to the transfer facility, they don’t want to mix, you know, my 10 

containers with someone else’s and so forth.  So, they’re very 11 

well identified.  And as they come in, if they’re not adequately 12 

sealed, the technicians that are the drivers who pick these up, are 13 

not permitted to remove them from the premises of the doctors, 14 

the hospitals or the facilities until they’re sealed.  Human error 15 

occurs, but that’s why we have these technicians certified and 16 

licensed and, you know, they know what they’re doing.  They’ll 17 

make sure they’re sealed before they take them out of the waste 18 

room of the hospitals or the doctors.  They’re tagged, their noted, 19 

there’s about a half a dozen signatures that goes on these 20 
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manifests.  They’re brought out, placed here and the same way 1 

they go to Fresno, the same level of manifests come back and 2 

finally, it reaches the States.  Copy, a hard copy is kept and the 3 

rest is circulated to everyone that needs to have a copy as well 4 

until the waste is destroyed.  A certificate comes back again to 5 

every channel and finally rests with the doctor.  Evidence of a 6 

proper disposal of the waste that they generate.  So, there’s -- 7 

there’s never ever a container that will reach this facility, that I 8 

will even go one step behind and say that’s ever placed on our 9 

trucks, that are extension of our business under our permits, that 10 

have been sealed inadequately.  So, I -- uh -- in this in a nutshell 11 

and the gist of what we do and what really medical bio-waste is.  12 

And I’m happy to answer any questions if -- uh -- if I can at this 13 

time. 14 

Chair Shannon: Well, I have a list. 15 

Applicant: Yes. 16 

Chair Shannon: So, I’m gonna go through all of them and you can just -- we’ll go 17 

back through them. 18 

Applicant: Yes, ma’am. 19 
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Chair Shannon: Because -- uhm -- some of them you sort of touched on.  Uhm -- 1 

number one, what other communities does Eco Compliance have 2 

facilities in?  You mentioned that the inspections are monthly, 3 

quarterly, no longer than quarterly.  Uhm -- what do you do in 4 

the event of a power failure, a fire or a flood?  How are the red 5 

bags sealed?  And biohazardous waste like surgery removals, you 6 

know, big body tissue things, not paper towels, who does -- who 7 

takes that?  That’s the incineration stuff.  You guys don’t do that 8 

I’m -- I’m assuming from what you’re saying.  Uhm -- and -- and 9 

one final just curiosity thing, will the public have access to bring 10 

in their Sharpe containers? 11 

Applicant: Great question.  We service the Northern California community 12 

first and foremost.  We’re out of San Jose, California, essentially 13 

the Bay Area.  And as of I will say very beginning, first quarter 14 

of 2016, we expanded in providing service also to Southern 15 

California.  And we’re in the midst of -- uh -- going up to the 16 

northern States, Oregon and Washington.  So, that’s in the 17 

business plan in the -- in the next at least two years as we have it.  18 

Hence, the decision’s strategically to select -- uh -- this area, 19 

Yuba City, or anything on 99 corridor that would kind of split the 20 
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State.  We do not have any other transfer facility anywhere in the 1 

State of California.  The Yuba City application we put in is our -- 2 

the very first.  The waste that you refer to -- uh -- if our human 3 

organs -- uhm -- you know, body tissues and so forth, they -- they 4 

come in a -- a whole different category and the generators that -- 5 

uhm -- like path labs, they do a lot of, you know, culture and -- 6 

uh -- uh -- human tissues or facilities that do organs and so forth, 7 

we have never in -- in our existence have ever serviced those -- 8 

uh -- generators or facilities, nor, you know, do we have the 9 

proper -- uh -- logistics and -- and the business plan in -- in plan 10 

where yes, they are incineratable to get those out to -- uh -- 11 

Baltimore, Maryland.  So, there are companies that are much, 12 

much larger, publicly traded companies as the gentleman 13 

mentioned (unintelligible), they have divisions and incinerators 14 

of their own and so forth that they cater to those -- uh -- almost a 15 

very few in the crowd of medical waste generators.  Pathology 16 

labs have what -- what -- as a path lab, you have both.  They’re 17 

very used to contracting two companies that handle each side of 18 

their waste stream.  And -- uh -- we do service a path lab 19 

currently in Marin County -- uh -- which is Marin General 20 
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Hospital, Marin Pathology and -- and they have two companies 1 

that handle their waste stream.  We do their regular, you know, 2 

day-to-day red bag and so forth.  They have another company 3 

that -- uh -- specializes in more of a hazardous toxic corrosive 4 

material than a non-toxic -- uh -- medical waste.  So, the 5 

generators who would approach, we always have our -- our, you 6 

know, our response is we handle X, Y, Z and for the other ones, 7 

you have to contact I think it’s a handful of operators, I want to 8 

say, in the whole western region of the United States that are 9 

even permitted to do that.  But -- uh -- neither do we have the 10 

permits for it or we even have it in our operating procedure to -- 11 

to handle those.  The red bags are tied with your zip ties, these 12 

specially provided.  The bag manufacturers actually provide that 13 

to the generators.  They put the zip tie and they put those bags in 14 

the containers.  They close the containers and they leave them in 15 

the waste room for our collection. 16 

Chair Shannon: Are they air tight? 17 

Applicant: They’re absolutely air tight.  Absolutely. 18 

Chair Shannon: Okay. 19 
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Applicant: Uhm -- I -- I have to add something because it’s critical even 1 

though it’s not waste related.  Eco Compliance Corporation is 2 

also a -- uh -- fully licensed and certified OSHA compliance 3 

services provider which is -- uh -- uh -- exclusive to the direction 4 

of medical and dental facilities as -- as broad as OSHA is.  There 5 

are handful of licensees in the State of California that have -- uh -6 

- the level of authorization that can, you know, they’re -- we call 7 

them the trainer’s trainer.  And that part of our business is, you 8 

know, what they do, their daily operations is to educate and train 9 

your medical waste generators as to what the State laws are, what 10 

the federal laws are and more specifically, and as -- as stringent 11 

has become since -- uh -- January 1, how OSHA is, you know, 12 

cracking down on irresponsible generators.  We provide -- uh -- 13 

full courses of training, seminars and -- uh -- you know, -- uh -- 14 

OSHA binders, booklets and a staff member on a -- on a -- uh -- 15 

you know, available to consult your doctors, your dentists and 16 

your hospitals to make sure that they’re all in compliance with 17 

state and federal level.  Additionally, we are a handful of 18 

companies that provide a 24-hour emergency waste hotline.  19 

That’s both for cleanup and collection.  So, -- uhm -- it -- it 20 
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hasn’t happened in my time as -- as the leader of this ship, but 1 

that’s not to say that a facility will not have an emergency waste 2 

scenario or spillage at, you know, 2:00 in the morning and they 3 

require someone to tend to it for public health purposes, clean it 4 

up and so forth, seal it, bag it and then remove it from the 5 

premises.  And we do actually offer that as well. 6 

Chair Shannon: Do you respond to law enforcement situations? 7 

Applicant: Absolutely.  Uhm -- not since I’ve been with the company, but 8 

both -- uh -- the technicians and the Compliance Officer came 9 

from a -- a company -- uh -- also local to where our current -- uh 10 

-- jurisdiction is in -- uh -- Bay Area.  They used to service -- uh -11 

- county jails -- uhm -- state prison system -- uhm -- I think one 12 

of them was in -- uh -- Susanville up here.  Uhm -- you know, 13 

different pharmacies -- uh -- and what they would do as a -- uh -- 14 

almost a -- a community drug collection as different law 15 

enforcement agencies, the Sheriff’s Department, the police 16 

department would put out to take, you know, bottles of 17 

prescription drugs or your everyday -- uh -- uh -- 18 

pharmaceuticals brought in, you drop it in so it’s disposed 19 

properly rather than a lot of people and, believe me, the statistics 20 
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on this is -- is mindboggling.  They’ll -- they’ll just drop it in the 1 

kitchen -- uh -- uh -- you know, garbage right under your sink.  2 

So, yes, they have experience with this extensively.  I’ve only 3 

been with the company for about two years.  So, during my reign, 4 

no.  I -- I’ve never had any of those, but -- 5 

Chair Shannon: So, that would be something that would be handled by another 6 

branch of your company, but not this facility. 7 

Applicant: Well, the -- yes, the transporters, you know, they’re all part of 8 

under the same umbrella.  They work either the -- you know, the 9 

one van that we have designated for, you know, to be placed here 10 

is going to be here with that one driver and then we have the 11 

Southern California and we have the Bay Area.  When we get 12 

these accounts to assist either the Sheriff’s Department -- uh -- 13 

different pharmacies where they have these collection scenarios, 14 

those contracts are then handled by those drivers.  We pick up the 15 

waste.  Again, pharmaceuticals are -- are also very -- uh -- 16 

specialized containers.  They’re usually blue or white, but they 17 

have to have a blue sign.  They have the proper labels on them.  18 

They’re sealed and they’re handed to our technicians and to our 19 

drivers.  If those are part of -- uh -- we don’t have current 20 
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collections in the Yuba City vicinity or the area, but assuming 1 

that, you know, we get those accounts, same thing.  We’re in -- 2 

uh -- kind of a supplemental support to them.  They do it, we 3 

make sure we’re there, it’s in compliance, they seal it, they put it 4 

in our trucks, they’re kept until the Friday trip to Fresno.  So, -- 5 

uhm -- we may or we may not, as of now, we don’t have any of 6 

those customers Madam Chairperson, but if they come up, our 7 

expertise and our permits and -- and what we can do and train 8 

them to operate safely for the public health purposes just goes 9 

hand to hand with being able to -- to be here and provide them 10 

the -- the services as needed. 11 

Chair Shannon: Okay.  Thank you.  Anyone else have any questions? 12 

Commissioner Yeah, I -- I -- I’d like to clarify something.  Uh -- the waste that 13 

you collect -- uh -- locally here from the various generators, that 14 

waste, and you transport those to the transfer station in Fresno 15 

where it is destroyed.  Is it destroyed by incineration and how is 16 

it destroyed (inaudible) (both speaking at once). 17 

Applicant: A commercial AutoCAD -- a commercial autoclave.  They don’t 18 

incinerate in California.  They -- uh -- they -- uh -- treat the waste 19 

via autoclave -- 20 
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Commissioner What’s that mean?  Would you explain? 1 

Applicant: It’s a -- yes, of course.  A big cylinder where they use steam.  2 

High grade -- I think about 4,000 degrees of steam and it’s, you 3 

know, first steamed and then crushed into a biodegradable, 4 

almost a landfill stuff.  And -- 5 

Commissioner Oh, that’s how it’s destroyed then too. 6 

Applicant: Yes, in a commercial autoclave.  It’s nothing different that your 7 

little autoclave machines in your dentist office where they use it 8 

to sterilize the -- uh -- their tools.  This one is just, you know, a 9 

big huge cylinder, massive, and can do several tons of -- of waste 10 

that they -- uh -- put in there, you know, per hour or per day 11 

depending on the size.  12 

Commissioner Okay, and that would be -- 13 

Applicant: And they’re all in Fresno. 14 

Commissioner -- transporting this -- uh -- waste to the transfer station -- uh -- 15 

what, weekly?  Is that -- uh -- your plan? 16 

Applicant: Yes, once a week on Fridays. 17 

Commissioner Okay.  All right.  Thank you. 18 

Applicant: Of course.  Thank you, sir. 19 

Chair Shannon: Anyone else have questions?  Uhm -- Paul? 20 
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Commissioner Basi: Uhm -- just -- uhm -- so, I just want to clarify as well.  So, I 1 

mean, the waste is gonna go here at the transfer station.  Then it’s 2 

gonna make its way over to Fresno. 3 

Applicant: Yes, sir. 4 

Commissioner Basi: And so the -- clarifying the waste, so there’s the number one type 5 

you said there’s towels and that kind of waste and then there’s -- 6 

then you’ve got the Sharpe needles.  Then the third one is 7 

liquids? 8 

Applicant: Some generators have liquids.  Uhm -- the -- the -- very, very, 9 

very small percentage of -- uh -- for instance -- uh -- dental 10 

offices and they’re very -- uh -- few left now, but not to say that 11 

they actually do exist, they still -- when you do your x-ray with 12 

them, they’re not digital and they still use the same fixer 13 

developer that like your photo processing -- uh -- uh -- that’s 14 

when -- when we would process photo -- photos -- uh -- from our 15 

cameras.  So, they have those -- uh -- special containers where 16 

their x-ray facility is and this fixer developer, which is liquid, 17 

goes in these five gallon specialized containers and they’re sealed 18 

and then when they’re full -- uh -- they ask us to remove it.  19 

They’re taken to a -- uh -- not the same treatment facility as your 20 
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medical waste.  It’s a specialized -- uh -- uh -- disposal center for 1 

that in San Rafael in Marin County and they’re the only in the 2 

area that handle those.  And time to time -- uh -- I want to say 3 

less than half a percent of our current customer base -- uh -- the -4 

- the dental customer base -- uh -- still operate with those.  So, in 5 

the whole fiscal year, 2015, I think we collected maybe three of 6 

those, the three five gallon ones from the dental practices.  And I 7 

want to say less than that in 2016 to year to date.  So, there are 8 

not that many of them left, but, you know, they do exist. 9 

Commissioner Basi: Okay. 10 

Applicant: I’m not sure what the -- the number is in Yuba City, but if they 11 

do we’re also properly licensed to dispose of those.  So, they’re 12 

not -- believe it or not, and this mind boggling, poured down -- 13 

uh -- your regular sink which happens every day which 14 

contaminates your water, the earth, bad for the environment and 15 

nobody’s looking.  So, one of the benefits we have, every 16 

community we go, there’s so many people at the state and the 17 

federal level and EPA that are looking where the public health 18 

safety being number one, and that’s really our business model in 19 

the mission statement because essentially we have to be -- uh -- 20 
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licensed operators under those regulations to advocate for that.  1 

We’re here to make sure the community health is not damaged or 2 

disturbed by generators being trained, tolled and sometimes 3 

reported -- uh -- to the authorities if they’re not responsibly -- uh 4 

-- disposing of their waste.  Because it is expensive.  And when 5 

you have an expensive service, you’re gonna have people that are 6 

-- either are not used to it since the regulations have changed, or 7 

they just don’t care or they want to take a chance and -- uh -- you 8 

know, they -- they evade the law or -- and we report them.  Our 9 

existence is almost policing that environment to make sure that 10 

community health -- uh -- stays intact, so.   11 

Commissioner Basi: I appreciate that.   12 

Applicant: Of course. 13 

Commissioner Basi: The -- so, the -- the other part of my question was I know we had 14 

just mentioned fluid, so is there any blood that is handled at all or 15 

none? 16 

Applicant: No, we don’t handle any blood. 17 

Commissioner Basi: Okay, I just wanted to clarify that. 18 

Applicant: Uhm -- there are just -- just to be specific, you know, there may 19 

be bloody towels that the emergency room has put in those red 20 
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bags that are collected in that red bag, but you know, it’s not like 1 

dripping or a pool of or -- or, you know, in a -- a liquid container.  2 

They have very stringent regulations on that as well and most 3 

county -- uh -- state or private hospitals of reputation are 4 

extremely well-rounded on what to do with those.  Our target, 5 

when I say we try to -- in addition to providing the necessary 6 

service for the -- for the community’s benefit, when I say we 7 

police them, are about 80% of small practices.  And some of the 8 

new urgent care centers that have been -- in the last three years 9 

you’ve seen them popping up for the -- the Affordable Medicare 10 

Act and so forth.  Uhm -- bottom dollar for them may mean -- uh 11 

-- you know, let -- let’s try to cut corners and so forth.  So, 12 

they’ve been majority -- 80% of our targets when we go in.  And 13 

if we see something that is not adequate, the DPA, Public Health 14 

-- uh -- Department of Public Health is called and I wouldn’t 15 

want to be them.  If you’re very familiar with what they do and -- 16 

and how they treat -- uh -- medical facility owners or doctors, the 17 

fines -- well, that’s OSHA fines.  They’re -- they’re absolutely -- 18 

uh -- you know, five figure and high.  But the Department of 19 

Health of mishandling the medical waste under that doctor or the 20 
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dentist’s license, there’s no slap on the wrist or a warning or a 1 

fine.  It -- it -- it’s -- it’s really important, public health is at stake 2 

here.  The immediate suspension and revocation of the 3 

practitioner’s license has been the number -- the go to for the 4 

DPH for -- since they’ve been enforcing this as far as I know and 5 

the statistics exist.  So, we usually face these people, state the 6 

fact, it is published, you want to take that chance or, you know, 7 

would you like to take care of this properly.  And 95% of the 8 

time, logic’s does its job and -- and we’re contracted to handle it 9 

properly. 10 

Commissioner Basi: Okay, well thank you for that -- uhm -- 11 

Applicant: Yes. 12 

Commissioner Basi: -- and the scenarios and -- 13 

Applicant: Of course. 14 

Commissioner Basi: -- information, but I also wanted to follow up on -- Chairperson 15 

Shannon’s comments about, you know, what are your 16 

representative measures for flood and fire at the building. 17 

Applicant: And thank you for reminding me of that question.  That’s where 18 

that OSHA thing came in that I -- I added.  We follow the -- uh -- 19 

the same -- no different than the -- your regular, you know, -- uh 20 
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-- medical supply or your regular -- uh -- total -- uh -- emergency 1 

evacuation, flood, fire, you know, whatever the -- the codes are at 2 

the local, state level that -- that we’re operating in.  We follow 3 

that fully.  Uh -- fire extinguishers -- uh -- in fact, we -- we 4 

almost can’t be looked at as not practicing what we preach.  And 5 

when you’re out there -- uh -- as one of the few -- uh -- OSHA 6 

spokesperson, spokespeople, and you’re telling them they have to 7 

do this, they have to do that, their emergency exit strategy, they 8 

have to have signs here, you really can’t have staff out there 9 

doing all of that when your own house isn’t properly -- uh -- set 10 

as an example for these guys.  So, whatever your safety 11 

guidelines would be, I could assure you our facilities both current 12 

and future will follow.  And in sometimes -- uh -- in some cases -13 

- uh -- Councilmember, we’ve surpassed that to set examples as 14 

what the codes are in -- in my opinion and sometimes some -- 15 

some regions of the code could be -- uh -- redrafted to be better 16 

for public safety.  And some are better.  We usually go a few 17 

steps behind because it -- it -- not only it speaks of our 18 

knowledge of what we’re trying -- the services we’re trying to 19 

sell, but at the same time, we invite them as examples to see if 20 
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you really want to get the best exit plan in case of emergency for 1 

your employees’ safety, come and see our office.  So, I’ll call it a 2 

showroom for, you know, the services that you sell.  So, every 3 

measure you can imagine, as we’ve also discussed with the -- the 4 

-- uh -- the Planning meeting, will be taken to make sure that it’s 5 

-- it’s all (inaudible) (both speaking at once). 6 

Commissioner Basi: (Unintelligible). 7 

Chair Shannon: I -- I think -- 8 

Commissioner Basi: Madam, one more comment, question. 9 

Chair Shannon: On the same subject? 10 

Commissioner Basi: Probably on the fire sprinklers.  So Mr. -- uh -- Saldano, you 11 

know, one of your neighboring properties had expressed -- uhm -12 

- a concern regarding that building that it’s old and it may be 13 

outdated and we’re not certain if there’s fire sprinklers in there.  14 

So, that’s something, you know, I would like to put into, you 15 

know, the -- as a condition most likely.  So -- 16 

Applicant: Hm-hmm (affirmative). 17 

Commissioner Basi: -- that it’s there for safety. 18 

Applicant: Good. 19 

Commissioner Basi: Yeah. 20 
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Chair Shannon: The other thing about this -- uhm -- flood, fire and so forth -- 1 

uhm -- I was not so concerned about the people.  I mean, I would 2 

hope that any astute business owner would have an escape plan.  3 

I mean, and OSHA requires it. 4 

Applicant: Hm-hmm (affirmative). 5 

Chair Shannon: The question that I have, and it comes from watching what’s 6 

going on on the East Coast, if we were to have a flood, if we 7 

were to have a tornado, which we do occasionally, randomly 8 

have them, and it takes out your building or your building is 9 

filled with water -- uhm -- if the -- if everything’s airtight, it’s 10 

gonna float. 11 

Applicant: Hm-hmm (affirmative). 12 

Chair Shannon: I’m -- I’m making a supposition here, but this is -- 13 

Applicant: Yes, ma’am. 14 

Chair Shannon: -- this is where that question is directed.  I guess I should be more 15 

concerned with the people, but I’m concerned with the waste. 16 

Applicant: Yes. 17 

Chair Shannon: And if there is a natural disaster of some sort, what kind of plans 18 

do you have for that? 19 
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Applicant: Sure.  Good question.  First of all, the -- the containers are kept at 1 

a certain height off the floor.  That’s for several different reasons.  2 

You know, call it flood or, you know -- uhm -- uh -- ease of and 3 

safety for loading and unloading and so forth because of the -- 4 

the -- uh -- truck beds or the -- the beds of the van.  But at the 5 

same time, we are in a -- uh -- earthquake prone State and I’m -- 6 

I’m not even going as far as tornado or -- 7 

Chair Shannon: Right. 8 

Applicant: -- so, they’re not just -- uh -- imagine -- just imagine the platform 9 

that I’m speaking of where the waste is placed.  It’s not just, you 10 

know, placed right there unattended and, you know, you can kick 11 

it and it drops off.  They’re kind of kept securely where 12 

movement is limited.  Uh -- if there is earthquake, you know, 13 

your containers, even though they’re designed and built in the 14 

way where, you know, they can fall of the truck at 65 miles an 15 

hour and they’re not going to, you know, explode into -- into the 16 

freeways, but even so -- uh -- we secure them as they’re standing 17 

idle until the transportation time where they’re not -- uh -- freely 18 

moved and -- uh -- you know -- uh -- there’s very limited in the 19 

industry how you can do that because remember, you can’t -- uh 20 
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-- puncture them.  You can’t have -- uh -- uh -- any kind of 1 

encroachment that is so substantial where -- uh -- you kind of go 2 

overboard.  But it is -- it is kept in a way where it won’t freely, 3 

you know -- uh -- go in or go out, you know, change very nicely.  4 

Non-intrusive and then when they’re ready to be loaded, they’re 5 

opened, they’re placed and then they’re gone.  But they are kept 6 

above ground to -- to a level where, you know, (inaudible) (both 7 

speaking at once). 8 

Chair Shannon: So, if a container floats out the door and down the road, -- 9 

Applicant: Pardon me? 10 

Chair Shannon: A container floating down the road in a flood is still going to be 11 

secure. 12 

Applicant: Yes.  Uh -- uh -- yes.  It’s just gonna -- 13 

Chair Shannon: Okay. 14 

Applicant: -- yeah, it won’t open up in a -- in a flood. 15 

Chair Shannon: Okay.   16 

Applicant: I mean, I -- I -- you know, if a -- if a tornado picks it up and 17 

smashes it at 65 miles an hour against a -- a concrete wall, I 18 

mean, I don’t know what the -- the schematics of those 19 

containers are to withhold that, but no, it will not open in a -- in a 20 
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running water flood.  They’re not gonna leave our facility or the 1 

platform where they’re kept by an earthquake that is, you know, 2 

up to -- uh -- not being an expert, but up to a certain shake -- uh -3 

- and so yes, we want to -- the -- the bottom line is, we want to 4 

make sure, for efficiency of the operation, simply -- simplicity of 5 

loading and unloading and in addition to that, security of these 6 

containers within the -- the premises.  The measures we’ll take -- 7 

uh -- you’ll see that it would -- it would -- uh -- correctly respond 8 

to some of these concerns that you’re bringing up as well.   9 

Chair Shannon: Thank you. 10 

Applicant: Of course. 11 

Commissioner: Uh -- the waste if I could -- the waste that you collect from the -- 12 

uh -- local mortuaries, I assume that’s primarily liquid.   13 

Applicant: Mortuaries have a combination -- uh -- yes.  They do have a lot 14 

of solid.  And -- 15 

Commissioner: Oh, they do? 16 

Applicant: -- yes, of course.  They have a lot of solid and those who dispose 17 

-- in mortuaries specifically, who dispose in a liquid form -- uh -- 18 

we have a free training for them.  Our technicians train them for 19 

free.  You’re supposed to -- it’s very easy to soak them in towel 20 
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and properly dispose it in a container with a red bag or whatever 1 

the applicable regulation is for that particular waste rather than 2 

just, you know, keeping it in the liquid form.  It’s a bit heavier -- 3 

uh -- but much easier for transportation.  Uh -- it’s like a sponge 4 

effect, you know.  It -- it’ll soak it up, it’s safer, it can’t spill, and 5 

so it’ll be 100% spill proof.  So, we set these training -- uh -- 6 

trainings for facilities that have not been told or caught on that 7 

there are ways to -- uh -- transform -- uh -- your waste into much, 8 

much more safe -- uh -- waste that could be transported in this 9 

way.  But some of them do have, yes, -- uh -- liquid still.  They 10 

haven’t been trained and same as those fixer developer.  If it’s a -11 

- if it’s a waste stream specific under a certain permit, they call 12 

those companies.  If it’s not, it’s the like fixer developer like for 13 

example I’m -- I’m using an example, then under our permits, 14 

what we’re allowed to, we will properly dispose it to the right -- 15 

right treatment center. 16 

Commissioner: And the waste that you collect there, that’s -- uh -- in sealed 17 

containers I assume? 18 

Applicant: Absolutely.  All waste in California must be in sealed containers.  19 

Or the generators are in trouble. 20 
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Commissioner: Okay.  All right, thank you. 1 

Applicant: Yes, sir. 2 

Chair Shannon: Commissioner Ali. 3 

Commissioner Ali: Thank you Madam Chair.  Uhm -- my question is you had 4 

mentioned that this is your first transfer station and that you’re 5 

expanding to Northern California and up into Oregon.  Are you 6 

planning to do transfer stations in multiple communities or are 7 

you anticipating having Yuba City be the location for all of this 8 

to come and then be gathered and taken to Fresno? 9 

Applicant: No -- uh -- uh -- business wise, the logistically and so forth, you 10 

only have a certain radius within your -- the -- your jurisdiction 11 

that you’re operating and you’re providing waste services to -- to 12 

generators that it would make sense to, you know, have a 13 

collection and a transfer station.  So, I’ll give you an example, 14 

you know, if we ever expand to Shasta or close to Oregon border 15 

-- well, it -- it doesn’t make business sense to, you know, bring 16 

them down to Yuba City as a transfer.  You -- you almost have to 17 

stay within I want to say no more than about 75 to about a 90 mil 18 

radius to make it kind of make sense.  So, the farthest that on our 19 

business plan that we have in the -- in the collection range for 20 
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Yuba City to go down to Fresno is Sacramento.  We can’t go 1 

beyond because if we do, then I think it -- business wise, you 2 

would have to set yourself up a -- a station there.  The whole 3 

point of the station is so that your trucks are providing that 4 

service up to the adequate business hour that the generators have.  5 

If I were to take off from here to Fresno on a daily basis, 6 

considering traffic and other incidentals to make sure that the 7 

waste securely gets to Fresno, I would have to kind of make my 8 

working day here at Noon and then prepare and then have the 9 

drivers kind of take off because the treatment facilities in Fresno, 10 

they do have a closing hour where they close their gates.  Some 11 

of them at 5 and maybe 5:30.  So, and you can’t be caught with 12 

the waste on your truck overnight.  So, in order to make it to 13 

Fresno by 5 or 5:30, you know the distances.  So, that’s why you 14 

plan and the State does provide such -- uh -- level, the -- the -- 15 

the second tier or the transporter’s operation with a transfer.  It -- 16 

it gives you that much more -- uh -- about maybe a six day more 17 

of -- of being able to collect and transfer so you can service better 18 

areas.   19 

Chair Shannon: Thank you. 20 
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Applicant: Yes, thank you, ma’am. 1 

Commissioner: Am I correct that the nearest transfer station that you have 2 

available to you is Fresno? 3 

Applicant: Yes, sir. 4 

Commissioner: A transfer station.  The -- the facility in Fresno is not a transfer 5 

station.   6 

Applicant: Well, if you get from the State -- 7 

Commissioner: Or -- 8 

Applicant: -- a treatment facility permit -- 9 

Commissioner: Hm-hmm (affirmative). 10 

Applicant: -- which is like the tier three and the cream of the crop, the 11 

highest license you can -- you can get in the waste management, 12 

a -- a transfer station is inclusive in that permit.   13 

Commissioner: Oh, okay. 14 

Applicant: So, it acts for both.   15 

Commissioner: Got it. 16 

Applicant: Uh -- for instance, for people that, you know, send their waste 17 

elsewhere from Los Angeles, Fresno, they may not treat their 18 

waste, but they have a transfer contract where do I -- they 19 
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actually do.  But -- uh -- yes, I think -- uh -- uh -- 1 

Councilmember, they’re a treatment facility.  This would be -- 2 

Commissioner: Okay, right -- 3 

Applicant: -- the suggested transfer station. 4 

Commissioner: All right.   So, Fresno is a treatment facility. 5 

Applicant: That’s right, sir. 6 

Commissioner: All right.  Okay.  All right.  I -- I misspoke then.  Yeah, all right. 7 

Commissioner: That’s what I was trying to clarify too, so. 8 

Commissioner: Thank you. 9 

Applicant: Yes, sir.  That’s correct. 10 

Commissioner: So, it’s a treatment facility, but it can serve as a transfer station as 11 

well. 12 

Applicant: It does as well.  Yes, sir.   13 

Commissioner: Okay. 14 

Applicant: Yes. 15 

Commissioner: Got it. 16 

Commissioner Ali: Okay.  I have one more question.  It was -- uh -- I have a 17 

question, it was actually was asked by -- uhm -- Commissioner 18 

Shannon -- uhm -- will there be public access?  I know that in the 19 

larger -- in this larger community, there’s, you know, the 20 
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discussion about waste management that’s occurring now and -- 1 

and workshops and such.  Uhm -- and one of the things that came 2 

up was some communities, and I don’t think that that -- that this 3 

is a direction that our community is going, that some 4 

communities actually have Sharps pick up on the street.  So, are 5 

we moving in that kind of direction with this and that’s was a 6 

concern. 7 

Applicant: Yes.  That’s in our business model, even in our current forum, we 8 

provide that.  Yes.  Uh -- obviously, the area is highly secured 9 

and locked down.  But we will have a public access for dropping 10 

off and we have brochures and proper medical waste regulation 11 

act that we’ve kind of -- uh -- narrowed from the -- I think it was 12 

a 625 page federal and state level to a very small -- uhm -- I want 13 

to say between, you know, 12 to 13 pages for the public’s 14 

benefit.  So yes, we encourage and if we’re invited to play, you 15 

know, put seminars and training because -- uh -- you would be 16 

very surprised if you have the stats of -- of households that -- for 17 

-- uh -- diabetes or, you know, other purposes, they have these 18 

Sharps and -- and -- uh -- medical waste.  They’re all in your 19 

kitchen.  We take them and we take them for free in every 20 
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community that we are.  Bring it in, you don’t have to pay 1 

anything if it’s a public service.  2 

Commissioner Ali: Right, so -- 3 

Commissioner: So, I can bring my used needles directly to your facility then, 4 

huh? 5 

Applicant: Yes sir, we’ll take it for free.  And it’s a -- the collection -- it’s 6 

almost like a -- uhm -- you know, these -- uh -- uh -- library book 7 

deposits or your mail center, extremely secured in one way.  If 8 

it’s off, you know, because we’re not a 24-hour facility and 9 

someone may show up after work at 9:00, so these are -- in the 10 

City of Fresno in fact -- uh -- they had them and -- uh -- the City 11 

had approved them to be in certain public areas or shopping 12 

centers -- uh -- for the -- for the public safety.  What -- after we 13 

developed the property, bring it up a little and work with the -- 14 

the City to follow their leads and conditions to -- to do it, we’re 15 

going to try to apply for that -- that requires a -- a local permit for 16 

us to have a kind of one of those, you know, library book or 17 

(inaudible) (both speaking at once). 18 

Commissioner: A drop off. 19 

Applicant: A drop off, yes. 20 
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Commissioner: Yeah. 1 

Applicant: Now, during business hours from the front office, absolutely.  2 

They come in and, you know, for free they will -- they can 3 

dispose and there will be no charge to them.  And most of the 4 

time for needles, it kind of like the Sheriff’s station does, you 5 

know, no questions asked and here’s a pamphlet or a little 6 

brochure.  We’ll trade you and it has a little bit of educational 7 

matters on it and -- and material.  We hope that they read it and 8 

some don’t.  But we’ll collect it for free and -- and we do have 9 

obviously trucks that leave here every Friday.  So, they’re taken 10 

out to the processing facilities -- uh -- almost on a weekly basis.  11 

(Inaudible) (both speaking at once). 12 

Commissioner: When I deliver -- when I deliver my needles to you, do I have to 13 

have them in a particular -- uh -- container? 14 

Applicant: We suggest because no, you know, these containers that hospitals 15 

buy are expensive.  They’re not your ordinary because, you 16 

know, they’re sealed.  The ones for the Sharps or the one that -- 17 

uh -- Arnoldo referred to here, you have them here in the 18 

restroom.  They’re -- they’re -- they’re pretty pricey for an 19 

individual use. 20 
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Commissioner: Yeah. 1 

Applicant: If it’s a regular party who like for diabetes uses it -- 2 

Commissioner: Yeah. 3 

Applicant: -- as a -- uh -- contribution to the community, we just provide 4 

them one.  Take it home.   5 

Commissioner: Oh, is that right? 6 

Applicant: Absolutely.  However, where they got this education from, and 7 

I’m glad they did, a lot of people use your -- uh -- coffee 8 

containers.   9 

Commissioner: That’s what I was gonna ask you. 10 

Applicant: Yeah.  Which is about the most secured kind of a homemade 11 

scenario if you’re -- if you’re not using the -- 12 

Commissioner: So, I can bring my needles to you in my empty coffee can, huh? 13 

Applicant: Yes.  And then we have then the proper 16 gallon sealable Sharps 14 

-- 15 

Chair Shannon: Okay. 16 

Applicant: -- uh -- exclusive Sharps container.  We drop them exactly as is.  17 

We can’t open them, you know, not -- you just drop them in.  18 

They get sealed and they’re taken. 19 

Commissioner: Okay.  Thank you. 20 
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Applicant: Yes, sir.   1 

Commissioner Ali: No, thank you.  I’ve actually, you know, had somebody had some 2 

medical care and had -- we had to take it to the Sheriff’s office 3 

and it’s pretty -- they have a place out in the lobby, but notes 4 

everywhere to call -- and you have to have a special person 5 

comes out and takes them and disposes of them.  So, -- 6 

Applicant: That’s right.  Well, -- 7 

Commissioner Ali: -- and -- and -- and I know that there are not adequate facilities in 8 

our community for dealing with that.  So, I think a lot more ends 9 

up in the trash and it’s a bigger hazard for us. 10 

Applicant: It does.   11 

Commissioner Ali: (Inaudible) (both speaking at once). 12 

Applicant: That’s why -- and these -- these -- uh -- public containers like 13 

these big metal, you know, very, very heavy almost -- uh -- you 14 

know, impossible and it’s -- uh -- bolted down, the cities that 15 

approve this for the public health benefit, they’re very costly.  16 

And in a few environments, right within Fresno, downtown 17 

Fresno -- uh -- my predecessor had approved a -- a kind of a -- a 18 

donation to the City to make sure that let’s have this shopping 19 

center that has this much traffic, you know, they have two post 20 
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office, three library book collections and let’s put this right next 1 

to it and kind of give them a little bit and they were brochures 2 

filled there by drivers every day so they can take them.  You’re 3 

absolutely right.  Same thing.  Imagine what you just described in 4 

the Sheriff’s station, but that expert with that knowledge, that 5 

certification and license in the entire facility.  So, everyone is -- 6 

is -- as that special party that came out to collect. 7 

Commissioner: Well, my local pharmacy will actually take my used needles.   8 

Applicant: Yes, sir. 9 

Commissioner: Okay. 10 

Applicant: And we contract pharmacies a lot, sir. 11 

Commissioner: Yeah, I know you do. 12 

Applicant: Yeah.  Yeah. 13 

Commissioner: Yeah.  Okay.   14 

Chair Shannon: Okay, does anyone else have any questions?  Okay.  Thank you 15 

very much. 16 

Applicant: You’re very welcome.  Thank you for having me here, Madam 17 

Chairperson and Councilmembers.   18 
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Chair Shannon: Is there anyone else that wishes to speak in favor of this project?  1 

There being none, I will close the public hearing.  And bring it 2 

back to the Board and what’s your pleasure? 3 

Commissioner: Uh -- just -- yeah, there it is.  Just some follow up -- uhm -- 4 

comments.  I -- first of all, thank you so much for your very 5 

detailed and thorough -- the explanation of this particular 6 

industry because this is something kind of new that we are 7 

learning as a community and -- uhm -- so, it’s -- it’s very 8 

beneficial to us to get that background and history of actually 9 

how the whole process works.  So, I appreciate that and -- uh -- 10 

Applicant: Thank you, sir. 11 

Commissioner: -- and -- uh -- I -- I honestly don’t have a whole lot of concerns.  12 

I think most of the concerns that we did have as a Commission, 13 

you pretty much have answered those and even some of the 14 

community members.  You know, I think there’s so much 15 

compliance, you guys are so heavily regulated which I can -- uh -16 

- obviously understand that in the medical industry.  But -- and I 17 

think you’re also providing a very good service as well to the 18 

community for safety reasons.  And -- uh -- to increase that 19 
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efficiency and transportation which is safer so, I mean, I -- I -- I 1 

like all the things that you guys are doing. 2 

Applicant: Thank you, sir.  Appreciate the comment. 3 

Commissioner: Uh -- Madam Chair, I -- I feel very comfortable with the project 4 

after the detailed explanation we’ve gotten -- uh -- as far as the 5 

nature of the -- uh -- the industry.  And exactly, I -- I appreciate 6 

how -- how much it is regulated, both at the federal and state 7 

level.  So, I feel very comfortable with the project -- uh. 8 

Commissioner Ali: Madam Chair, my comments are that I -- I also appreciate 9 

everything that you shared.  I was, you know, I -- I heard the 10 

concerns of the community and I think that from what you have 11 

shared with us with what you are actually dealing with that -- 12 

hopefully that that those concerns are put to rest, but I think that -13 

- that because these community members have spoken, I think 14 

that it’s going to take some education in the community to 15 

understand what it is that you do have there so that -- that there 16 

isn’t concern about property value and -- and risk to the -- the 17 

local community. 18 

Applicant: May I make a comment -- uh -- we have been invited once or 19 

twice to put on a seminar in the new jurisdictions that we’ve 20 
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entered and as I said, we’ve just a very few -- uh -- we have one 1 

of the very few highly licensed State of California license 2 

Compliance Officers for medical waste in the regulatory bodies 3 

and so forth and we’d be more than glad to provide -- 4 

Chair Shannon: (Inaudible) (both speaking at once). 5 

Applicant: Absolutely. 6 

Commissioner: (Inaudible) (both speaking at once). 7 

Applicant: Absolutely.  That would be our pleasure.  Because -- uh -- as I 8 

said, we’re here because no one else is.  And -- and there’s no 9 

education, there’s no information that says this has to be taken 10 

seriously.  And going down the same roads that the schools are 11 

on, no residential areas are on connecting the facilities -- 12 

Commissioner: (Inaudible) (both speaking at once). 13 

Applicant: -- you know, you’ve got your dental offices standing and -- and 14 

so forth, it’s important for the public to know and we’re here to 15 

make sure that it’s all clean.  But thank you for the comment, 16 

excuse me. 17 

Chair Shannon: Thank you.  Uhm -- we’ve closed the public hearing so -- 18 

Applicant: Yes, ma’am. 19 

Chair Shannon: -- you may take a seat. 20 
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Applicant: Thank you, ma’am.  Thanks for having me. 1 

Commissioner: I just want to echo -- uh -- Commissioner Ali’s -- uh -- comments 2 

as well.  I -- I’m -- like I said, I’m new to the Commission, but -- 3 

uh -- I’m not new to hazardous waste issues.  Uh -- especially in 4 

regards to the air quality impacts.  Uhm -- and I wouldn’t mind if 5 

this facility was in -- in my neighborhood.  Uh -- I am completely 6 

satisfied with the safety and the precautions being -- uh -- being 7 

undertaken here and the regulation is some of the heaviest of any 8 

industry.  Uh -- the -- the audits are intense.  Uhm -- so, I also am 9 

concerned that the community may not understand just how safe 10 

this kind of facility is and the education would be smart.  So, I 11 

would also echo those comments. 12 

Chair Shannon: Do I have a motion? 13 

Commissioner: Uh -- Madam Chair, if there’s no further discussion, I’m 14 

prepared to move on the project and I would -- uh -- move that 15 

we approve the project, make the findings reflected on both page 16 

3 and 4 of the staff report which are fairly detailed.  Adopt the 17 

Negative Declaration that’s been prepared, and approve the -- uh 18 

-- the Land Use Permit for the project subject to the conditions 19 

that are listed -- uhm --  20 
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Commissioner: I’ll second it. 1 

Clerk: Madam Chair -- uh -- I believe you wanted to add one condition -2 

- uh -- in terms of the sprinklers.  Was that correct? 3 

Commissioner: Oh, yes. 4 

Commissioner: I think that’s gonna be a condition anyways, isn’t it Arnoldo? 5 

Mr. Rodriguez: No -- uhm -- so, the question about sprinklers -- uh -- I was going 6 

back through my notes right now.  We did have a meeting with 7 

the fire department a couple of months ago with the applicant, 8 

with the real estate agent, and with the representative and their 9 

engineer, including our Chief Building Official.  Uhm -- I was 10 

trying to -- uhm -- so, I was breezing my notes and I note that the 11 

fire department has reviewed it.  I do not recall if our sprinklers 12 

are required based on the size of the building.  So, one issue is 13 

the size of the building.  The second one would be the occupants 14 

of the building.  However, prior to them occupying the building, 15 

I -- uhm -- I will reach back out to the -- uh -- City’s Fire 16 

Marshal to see if our sprinklers are required.  In -- in certain 17 

circumstances --uhm -- uhm -- in certain cases, fire sprinklers 18 

would be required, in others they would not be.  And again, it -- 19 

it’s largely depending on those two factors.  One, the size of the 20 
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building.  Two, the use of the building.  Uhm -- but I can assure 1 

you that I -- I’ll circle back.  I do not recall off the top of my 2 

head, and unfortunately I did not see it in my notes if fire 3 

sprinklers are required.  I did however find notes from the fire 4 

department in the file in the form of an e-mail that they provided 5 

me and they simply stated that they do not have any concerns at 6 

this time and to please have the -- uh -- applicant contact them -- 7 

uh -- regarding -- uhm -- fire extinguishers.  So again, there’s no 8 

mention -- uh -- for the need of sprinklers -- uh -- 9 

Commissioner: I would -- I would suggest that you at least follow up with the 10 

Fire Marshal and find out -- 11 

Mr. Rodriguez: I will definitely follow up with them and -- uhm -- 12 

Commissioner: Since the nature of the use.   13 

Mr. Rodriguez: Absolutely. 14 

Commissioner: Thank you. 15 

Chair Shannon: So, do we -- 16 

Commissioner: One further question, Madam Chair. 17 

Chair Shannon: Uhm -- I was wondering if we need to amend the conditions of 18 

approval to include -- uh -- a subject to findings from the Fire 19 

Marshal.  I mean, I that -- would that be appropriate? 20 
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Mr. Rodriguez: If it’s the -- uh -- if it’s the prerogative -- uh -- well, the -- the -- 1 

the actual -- uh -- fire sprinkler requirement or actually -- uh -- 2 

they’re actually dictated by State Building Code and not 3 

necessarily local code.  Uhm -- in this particular case -- uhm -- it 4 

-- if it’s the prerogative of the -- of the Planning Commission to 5 

include language that the Fire Marshal make a determination that 6 

sprinklers are or are not required, that’s actually part of the 7 

process itself.  However, for peace of mind, and for the 8 

community, again, that’s a prerogative of the Planning 9 

Commission.  But I can assure you that before -- uh -- Eco 10 

Compliance commences any operations of business, we will sit 11 

down with both the applicant, their engineer, the Chief Building 12 

Official of the City, as well as the Fire Marshal to ensure that if 13 

fire sprinklers are required, that they be installed according to 14 

state and local regulations.  15 

Chair Shannon: Thank you.  That being said, I am satisfied that we don’t need to 16 

amend the motion.  So, we have a motion and we have a second.  17 

My I have a roll call, please. 18 

Clerk: Commissioner Ali. 19 

Commissioner Ali: Yes. 20 
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Clerk: Commissioner Sandbrook. 1 

Com. Sanbrook: Yes. 2 

Clerk: Commissioner Basi. 3 

Commissioner Basi: Yes. 4 

Clerk: Commissioner Robinson. 5 

Com. Robinson: Yes. 6 

Clerk: Chair Shannon. 7 

Chair Shannon: Yes. 8 

Clerk: It passes by a vote of 5-0.   9 

Chair Shannon: And we thank you.  Now, I have to dig out -- here we go.   10 

Commissioner: Director reports.   11 

Chair Shannon: Moving along to Development Service Director reports, do you 12 

have anything to report? 13 

Mr. Rodriguez: Chair Shannon, just a couple of -- uh -- highlights of -- of -- uh -- 14 

items or projects that are occurring in our local community.  Uh -15 

- just last week, or I believe those two weeks (unintelligible) 16 

unfortunately I was not able to attend -- uhm -- I happened to be 17 

in Fresno.  Uhm -- uh -- Pete’s Brewhouse and -- uh -- or Pizza 18 

and Brewhouse broke ground and -- and that’s a brand new 19 

restaurant.  Uhm -- so it’s a restaurant, pizzeria.  That’s gonna be 20 
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located on -- on Scott Road, just south of the -- uh -- just south of 1 

Sizzler on Highway 99.  So, on -- actually I said on Scott -- yeah, 2 

that’s on Scott Road.  So, on the south side of Sizzler, they just 3 

broke ground on -- uh -- it -- it -- it’s a relatively large -- uh -- 4 

restaurant with -- uh -- with a roughly, it’s over 2,000 square foot 5 

outdoor dining area.  Pete’s Brewhouse -- uh -- there’s one I 6 

think in Elk Grove.  Uh -- there’s a new one in Antioch and one 7 

just recently opened up in City of Manteca -- uh -- just on the 8 

Southside of Highway 120.  Uh -- they -- uhm -- I am not very 9 

familiar with their menu; however, from speaking with the 10 

applicants, they stated that it’s very similar to a BJ’s -- uhm -- 11 

which -- uh -- I patronize BJ’s and (unintelligible) and it’s -- it -- 12 

it’s extremely good.  Uhm -- and -- and then to the north side of 13 

it is the animal vet hospital which is nearing completion and 14 

that’s a very large hospital.  It’s an animal vet hospital, 24-hours.  15 

Uhm -- there’s also a brand new building being constructed right 16 

now.  It’s a roughly 5,000 square foot office building on the 17 

south side of Lassen Boulevard.  There is -- uhm -- we approved 18 

four buildings.  For the meantime, there will be building one and 19 

that’s North Star Development.  They’re gonna be developing 20 
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their corporate headquarters.  They largely build -- uh -- they do 1 

a lot of work out at Beal Air Force Base.  Uhm -- so, they -- uhm 2 

-- they are local contractors -- uhm -- based out of Yuba City.  3 

There’s also a lot of interest on Lassen Boulevard.  I’ve been 4 

meeting with numerous property owners on -- on -- uh -- for both 5 

the corner of Lassen and Tharp and the entire south side of 6 

Lassen Boulevard.  Uhm -- it definitely seems like our -- our 7 

local community, there -- there’s a lot of interest in office 8 

development and I’ve been meeting with -- uh -- with three 9 

different property owners, again on the south side of Lassen 10 

Boulevard all for various office complexes.  So, that’s -- that’s 11 

extremely positive.  The other thing is that we -- uh -- for the past 12 

three days, I -- uh -- uhm -- have actually been in training -- uhm 13 

-- the City of Yuba City, both for the Building and Planning 14 

Department, as well as the Finance Department, we are gonna be 15 

rolling out a brand new software system.  And the software 16 

system’s gonna be integrated.  It’s -- uh -- it’s extremely robust.  17 

It’s -- uh -- it has a very Google -- uh -- web 2.0 type of feel and -18 

- uh -- uhm -- uhm -- in terms of -- uh -- public accessibility, it is 19 

gonna allow -- allow the public to -- to -- uh -- submit both 20 
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Planning permits and building permits and business licenses and 1 

finance licenses online.  It’s gonna allow you to pay for it online.  2 

Uhm -- and at the same time, you can also schedule appointments 3 

for inspections online.  Uhm -- so, it’s a very -- again, very user 4 

friendly, very robust system.  The existing system was -- uhm -- 5 

was purchased in the year -- uh -- 1994.  We’ll -- we’ll be -- uh -- 6 

uh -- slowly getting out of that system and going to the new 7 

system.  Uh -- there’s still additional training that we’ll be going 8 

through.  So, just in case you do happen to hear that the Planning 9 

Department, that the City’s purchased new software -- uh -- it’s a 10 

brand new software system and again, we’re extremely excited.  11 

Probably a long-time coming.  Uhm -- and we went with a very 12 

reputable firm -- uh -- named Accela.  It’s a California based 13 

company -- uhm -- and a lot of the Sacramento region local 14 

government agencies use it.  Uhm -- we’ve actually visited some 15 

of those and again -- uh -- everyone we spoke with -- spoke 16 

extremely highly of Accela and -- uh -- it’s again a very 17 

reputable firm.   18 
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Chair Shannon: So, all the City departments eventually will be able to -- uhm -- 1 

access the same information -- I mean, they’ll be able to talk to 2 

one another? 3 

Mr. Rodriguez: And that’s plan.  Yeah, so Public Works is also gonna be using 4 

that system.  Uhm -- the fire department uses a different -- uh -- 5 

software system called -- called Fire House and I don’t believe 6 

they’ll be accessing our system for plan review.  But I’m not too 7 

sure if they’re gonna be going away from that system.  And then 8 

also the -- uh -- the police department, for security reasons, uses 9 

a completely different system. 10 

Chair Shannon: Okay. 11 

Mr. Rodriguez: However, the rest of the City is largely gonna be using Accela.  12 

There’s different modules and right now, we’re gonna be rolling 13 

out Planning which also including Building, Code Enforcement, 14 

Public Works and the Finance Department.  So -- uh -- more than 15 

half of the departments.  The El Margarita Specific Plan -- uh -- 16 

which actually, unfortunately, I did not print a map, but the El 17 

Margarita Specific Plan borders the south side of River Valley 18 

High School all the way to El Margarita Boulevard hence the 19 

name El Margarita Specific Plan.  Uhm -- kind of in this area, it 20 
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actually goes to the east a little bit more.  We -- uh -- that plan I 1 

believe started a number of years ago.  Uhm -- that plan has 2 

never been surfaced.  It kind of sat on the back burner for a 3 

number of years. 4 

Chair Shannon: So, it was never finalized? 5 

Mr. Rodriguez: It was never finalized.  Uh -- 6 

Commissioner: Now, this is a specific plan is it? 7 

Mr. Rodriguez: It’s -- it’s a master plan.  Correct. 8 

Commissioner: Master.  Okay. 9 

Mr. Rodriguez: Yeah.  Uhm -- and so that plan -- uhm -- Dennis Cooke and 10 

myself, Dennis Cooke being the former Planning Director that 11 

retired about 10 years ago or so, we -- we’ve been -- uh -- 12 

preparing that plan.  We are gonna be surfacing that plan -- uh -- 13 

relatively soon.  Uhm -- however -- uhm -- during -- uhm -- 14 

during the surfacing of that plan, we’re gonna be having a 15 

workshop with both the Planning Commission and the City 16 

Council.  One of the things that we’re exploring is potentially 17 

having a joint workshop.  However, with the holidays upon us, 18 

we’re -- uh -- shortly upon us -- uhm -- one of the things that we 19 

have to take a look at is our calendar because of the election and 20 
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when those Councilmembers will be coming onboard.  Uhm -- so 1 

the plan itself, it’s -- uh -- it -- it -- there’s a fairly -- uh -- healthy 2 

discussion on public infrastructure which is largely lacking in 3 

that area.  And then also some design criteria above and beyond 4 

what’s outlined in our Municipal Code.  And it’s not so much -- 5 

uh -- it’s actually more about neighborhood feel and design -- uh 6 

-- try -- trying to make walkable -- uh -- pedestrian friendly 7 

neighborhoods and at the same time, trying to make sure that 8 

we’re right sizing our streets because if your streets are too wide, 9 

obviously that encourages -- uh -- speeding and at the same time, 10 

it actually in the long run costs more money to maintain.  Uhm -- 11 

so, we want to make sure that -- uhm -- and that that’s a solid 12 

plan.  Again, long time coming.  Uhm -- it’s been in the works 13 

for a number of years.  Uhm -- but we’ll be preparing that -- uh -- 14 

or surfacing that again to both the Planning Commission, the City 15 

Council and -- and the public here relatively soon.  But at -- at 16 

least the public draft knowing that we anticipate -- uhm -- some 17 

community outreach meetings within the plan area to -- to allow 18 

the community members -- uh -- to review it and to provide 19 

feedback.  And then at that point, we’ll establish a timeline based 20 
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on how -- how -- uh -- how much feedback we get or -- or -- or -- 1 

uh -- just to make sure that we address any potential concerns.  2 

The other thing that I wanted to highlight is we are -- uhm -- we 3 

are -- uh -- we’ll be conducting -- uh -- interviews this Friday for 4 

Senior Planners.  Uhm -- as a lot of folks know, we haven’t had a 5 

Senior Planner now I think in six or seven years we have not had 6 

a Senior Planner.  So, we will be conducting interviews this 7 

Friday and hopefully, we’ll be able to announce -- uh -- uhm -- 8 

our candidate here shortly.  So, that’s all I have.  Thank you -- uh 9 

-- I know it was a -- it was kind of a lengthy night, so thank you 10 

for your patience.   11 

Chair Shannon: Thank you.  Does anyone on the -- uh -- Planning Commission 12 

have anything to report?  There being none, this meeting is 13 

adjourned.   14 

(All Speaking in Background) 15 

[END OF MEETING] 16 
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Attachment 4:  Letter appealing the Planning Commission’s 
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Attachment 3: Building photos 

(1) North side of building 

 
(2) East side of building 
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Attachment 3: Building photos 

(3) West and south sides of the building 

 
(4) Storage area along the south property line 
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Attachment 7:  Project site plan 
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CITY OF YUBA CITY 

Development Services Department 
Planning Division  
1201 Civic Center Blvd.  Yuba City, CA 95993   Phone (530) 822-4700 

 

 
Section 1. Introduction & Project Overview 
 

Purpose and CEQA Process 
  
This IS/MND has been prepared in conformance with CEQA Guidelines Section 15070. The 
purpose of the IS/MND is to determine the potential significant impacts associated with the Eco 
Compliance use permit.  In addition, this document is intended to provide the basis for input 
from public agencies, organization, and interested members of the public for the project. 

 

Introduction 
 
This Initial Study has been prepared to identify and assess any anticipated environmental 
impacts resulting from the proposed Medical Waste Transfer Station purposed by ECO 
Compliance. ECO Compliance is a bio-hazardous waste transporter. Their proposal is to collect 
bio-hazardous waste from Generators (hospitals, clinics, urgent care facilities, medical and 
dental practices, pharmacies, veterinarian clinics mortuaries etc.) and deliver the waste to 
permitted treatment facilities.  ECO Compliance serves as a conduit between the Generators 
and the proper processing facilities.  As part of that process ECO Compliance will operate a 
transfer station (3180 Industrial Drive) whereby the waste collected by Eco Compliance, as well 
as waste received from other authorized transporters, will be gathered at the transfer station 
for weekly or more often transport to a permitted treatment facility. The focus of the use 
permit is the use of the existing facilities located at 3180 Industrial Drive for a bio-hazardous 
waste transfer station.  The application is considered a project under the California 
Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), as the City has discretionary authority over the project. 

This document has been prepared to satisfy the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) 
(Pub. Res. Code, Section 21000 et seq.) and the State CEQA Guidelines (Title 14 CCR §15000 et 
seq.).  CEQA requires that all state and local government agencies consider the environmental 
consequences of projects over which they have discretionary authority before acting on those 
projects. 

The initial study is a public document used by the decision-making lead agency to determine 
whether a project may have a significant effect on the environment.  If the lead agency finds 
substantial evidence that any aspect of the project, either individually or cumulatively, may 
have a significant effect on the environment, regardless of whether the overall effect of the 
project is adverse or beneficial, the lead agency is required to use a previously prepared EIR and 
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supplement that EIR, or prepare a subsequent EIR to analyze at hand.  If the agency finds no 
substantial evidence that the project or any of its aspects may cause a significant effect on the 
environment, a negative declaration shall be prepared.  If in the course of the analysis, it is 
recognized that the project may have a significant impact on the environment, but that with 
specific recommended mitigation measures, these impacts shall be reduced to less than 
significant, a mitigated negative declaration shall be prepared. 

In reviewing all of the available information for the above referenced project, the City of Yuba 
City Planning Division has analyzed the potential environmental impacts created by this project 
and a negative declaration has been prepared for this project. 
 
 

Intended Uses of this Document 
 
In accordance with CEQA, a good-faith effort has been made during preparation of this IS/ND to 
contact affected public agencies, organizations, and persons who may have an interest in the 
proposed project. In reviewing the Draft IS/ND, affected and interested parties should focus on 
the sufficiency of the document in identifying and analyzing the possible impacts on the 
environment and ways in which the effects of the rezone and annexation would be avoided or 
mitigated. 

The Draft IS/ND and associated appendixes will be available for review on the City of Yuba City 
website at http://www.yubacity.net/. The Draft IS/ND and associated appendixes also will be 
available for review during regular business hours at the City of Yuba City Development Services 
Department (1201 Civic Center Boulevard, Yuba City, California 95993). 

Comments on the Draft IS/ND must be submitted in writing during the 20-day comment period, 
which will commence on August 16, 2016. Written comments on the Draft IS/ND should be sent 
to the above address by 5:00 p.m. on September 15, 2016. 

 

  

http://www.yubacity.net/
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1. PROJECT TITLE:   

Use Permit 16-03, ECO Compliance. 
 

2. LEAD AGENCY NAME & ADDRESS:   

 City of Yuba City 
 Development Services Department, Planning Division 
 1201 Civic Center Blvd. 
 Yuba City, CA  95993 
 
3. CONTACT PERSON & PHONE NUMBER: 

 Arnoldo Rodriguez, AICP, Development Services Director 
 (530) 822-3231 
 arodrigu@yubacity.net 
 
4. PROJECT LOCATION: 

  3180 Industrial Drive, located on the corner of Industrial Drive where it makes a 90 degree 
turn, located just west of George Washington Boulevard. 

 
5. ASSESSOR’S PARCEL NUMBERS: 

 The subject property is identified as Assessor’s Parcel Number 63-020-065. 

 
6. PROJECT APPLICANT:   

ECO Compliance 
59 West Liberty Street, Suite 880 
Reno, NV 89501 
 

7. PROPERTY OWNER:  

Lang Revocable 2001 Trust 
1945 Case Drive, Suite U 
Yuba City, CA 95993 
 

8. GENERAL PLAN and SPECIFIC PLAN DESIGNATIONS:  

Existing GP:  Business, Technology and Light Industry  
No specific plan 

 
9. ZONE DISTRICT: 

Existing Zoning:  Light Industrial (M-1) Zone District 

Notice of Declaration 

mailto:arodrigu@yubacity.net
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10. PROJECT DESCRIPTION:   

ECO Compliance is a bio-hazardous waste transporter. Their proposal is to collect bio-hazardous 
waste from Generators (hospitals, clinics, urgent care facilities, medical and dental practices, 
pharmacies, veterinarian clinics mortuaries etc.) and delivers the waste to permitted treatment 
facilities.  ECO Compliance serves as a conduit between the Generators and the proper 
processing facilities.  As part of that process ECO Compliance will operate a transfer station 
(3180 Industrial Drive) whereby the waste collected by Eco Compliance, as well as waste 
received from other authorized transporters, will be gathered at the transfer station for weekly 
or more often transport to a permitted treatment facility.  The bio-hazardous waste will be 
received at the facility in approved specially marked containers, will be stored as such and 
shipped in the same containers.  This is not a bio-hazardous waste treatment facility so the 
containers will not be opened. 
 
The facility that will serve as the transfer station is an existing 4,344 square foot building 
consisting of a 1,344 square foot office area and a 3,000 square foot warehouse with adequate 
on-site parking and a fenced and gated outside yard in the rear of the property.  The rear yard 
area is needed for septic tank leach fields, as the property is served by an on-site wastewater 
disposal system.  The property is served by City water. 
 
The bio-hazardous waste processing consists of pick-up of the hazardous waste at the 
generating facility already enclosed in air-tight and water-tight metal containers.  The 
containers will be stored indoors at the transfer facility until such time as there are enough 
containers to warrant pick-up by a larger truck and delivered to a licensed processing facility 
located outside of this area. At no time will the containers be opened while at the transfer 
station, nor will the containers be stored outdoors.  It is estimated by the applicant that the 
pick-up will occur once or twice a week. The building has a large door at the rear of the 
building. The trucks will be driven into the rear yard and loaded by on-site staff and the driver. 
 
11.  SURROUNDING LAND USES & SETTING: 
 

The project is surrounded by developed properties within an industrial park.  Surrounding 
properties are of a similar size and utilized for light industrial and storage uses.  There are no 
nearby residences. 

12. OTHER PUBLIC AGENCIES WHOSE APPROVAL IS REQUIRED  
 (e.g. permits, financing approval, or participation agreement): 

  
 State and Federal Bio-hazardous waste regulatory agencies. 
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Section 2. Environmental Checklist and Impact Evaluation  
 
Environmental Factors Potentially Affected:   
The environmental factors checked below would be potentially affected by this project, 
involving at least one impact that is "Less than Significant with Mitigation Incorporated," as 
indicated by the checklist on the following pages. 
 

 Aesthetics  Agriculture & Forestry Resources  Air Quality 

 Biological Resources  Cultural Resources  Geology/Soils 

 Greenhouse Gas Emissions  Hazards & Hazardous Materials  Hydrology/Water Quality 

 Land Use/Planning  Mineral Resources  Noise 

 Population/Housing  Public Services  Recreation 

 Transportation/Traffic  Utilities/Service Systems  

 Mandatory Findings of Significance 

 
Determination: On the basis of this initial evaluation: 
 

 I find that the proposed project COULD NOT have a significant effect on the environment, and a NEGATIVE 
DECLARATION will be prepared. 

 I find that, although the proposed project could have a significant effect on the environment, there will 
not be a significant effect in this case because revisions in the project have been made by or agreed to by 
the project proponent. A MITIGATED NEGATIVE DECLARATION will be prepared. 

 I find that the proposed project MAY have a significant effect on the environment, and an 
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT REPORT is required. 

 I find that the proposed project MAY have a "potentially significant impact" or "potentially significant 
unless mitigated" impact on the environment, but at least one effect (1) has been adequately analyzed in 
an earlier document pursuant to applicable legal standards, and (2) has been addressed by mitigation 
measures based on the earlier analysis as described on the attached sheets. An ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT 
REPORT is required, but it must analyze only the effects that remain to be addressed. 

 I find that, although the proposed project could have a significant effect on the environment, because all 
potentially significant effects (a) have been analyzed adequately in an earlier EIR or NEGATIVE 
DECLARATION pursuant to applicable standards, and (b) have been avoided or mitigated pursuant to that 
earlier EIR or NEGATIVE DECLARATION, including revisions or mitigation measures that are imposed upon 
the proposed project, nothing further is required. 

 
Written comments may be submitted to the Planning Division prior to the Planning Commission 
hearing, or at the Planning Commission hearing prior to the close of the public hearing.  

Submit comments to:  
 

Development Services Dept.  
Planning Division 
1201 Civic Center Blvd. 
Yuba City, CA 95993 

 

Initial Study Prepared by: 
 
 
______________________________________ 
Denis Cook, Planning Consultant 
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The public hearing for this item is scheduled for September 14, 2016, at 6:00 P.M. before the 
Yuba City Planning Commission and will be held in the City Council Chambers located at 1201 
Civic Center Blvd., Yuba City, California.   

 
Evaluation of Environmental Impacts: 
 

A. A brief explanation is required for all answers except “No Impact” answers that are 
adequately supported by the information sources a lead agency cites in the parentheses 
following each question.  A “No Impact” answer is adequately supported if the 
referenced information sources show that the impact simply does not apply to projects 
like the one involved (e.g., the project falls outside a fault rupture zone).  A “No Impact” 
answer should be explained where it is based on project-specific factors as well as 
general standards (e.g., the project will not expose sensitive receptors to pollutants, 
based on a project-specific screening analysis). 
 

B. All answers must take account of the whole action involved, including off-site as well as 
on-site, cumulative as well as project-level, indirect as well as direct, and construction as 
well as operational impacts. 
 

C. Once the lead agency has determined that a particular physical impact may occur, then 
the checklist answers must indicate whether the impact is potentially significant, less 
than significant with mitigation, or less than significant.  “Potentially Significant Impact” 
is appropriate if there is substantial evidence that an effect may be significant.  If there 
are one or more “Potentially Significant Impact” entries when the determination is 
made, an EIR is required. 
 

D. “Negative Declaration: Less Than Significant With Mitigation Incorporated” applies 
where the incorporation of mitigation measures has reduced an effect from “Potentially 
Significant Impact” to a “Less Than Significant Impact.”  The lead agency must describe 
the mitigation measures and briefly explain how they reduce the effect to a less than 
significant level (mitigation measures from “Earlier Analysis,” as described below, may 
be cross referenced). 
 

E. Earlier analysis may be used where, pursuant to the tiering, program EIR, or other CEQA 
process, an effect has been adequately analyzed in an earlier EIR or negative 
declaration. In this case, a brief discussion should identify the following: 
 
1. Earlier Analysis Used.  Identify and state where they are available for review. 

 
2. Impacts Adequately Addressed.  Identify which effects from the above checklist 

were within the scope and adequately analyzed in an earlier document pursuant to 
applicable legal standards, and state whether such effects were addressed by 
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mitigation measures based on the earlier analysis. 
3. Mitigation Measures.  For effects that are “Less than Significant with Mitigation 

Measures Incorporated,” describe the mitigation measures that were incorporated 
or refined from the earlier document and the extent to which they addressed site-
specific conditions for the project. 

 
F. Lead agencies are encouraged to incorporate into the checklist references to 

information sources for potential impacts (e.g., general plans, zoning ordinances).  
Reference to a previously prepared or outside document should, where appropriate, 
include a reference to the page or pages where the statement is substantiated. 
 

G. Supporting Information Sources:  A source list should be attached, and other sources 
used or individuals contacted should be cited in the discussion. 
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Section 3. Environmental Checklist and Impact Evaluation 
 
The following section presents the initial study checklist recommended by the California 
Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) to determine potential impacts of a project.  Explanations of 
all answers are provided following each question, as necessary. 
 

I. AESTHETICS 

 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

 Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Have a substantial adverse effect on a scenic vista?                X 

b)  Substantially damage scenic resources, including, but not 
limited to, trees, rock outcroppings, and historic buildings 
within a state scenic highway? 

    X 

c)  Substantially degrade the existing visual character or 
quality of the site and its surroundings?               X 

d)  Create a new source of substantial light or glare, which 
would adversely affect day or nighttime views in the area?   

 
 

        X 

 
Response to Questions: 

     

a-d) This is an existing developed facility.  The site will be improved with the parking lot 
being resurfaced and new landscaping will be added, so the appearance of the site will 
be an environmental positive.  The storage of the waste will not be indoors and not 
publically visible.  

  

II. AGRICULTURAL AND FORESTRY RESOURCES 

In determining whether impacts to agricultural resources are significant environmental effects, 
lead agencies may refer to the California Agricultural Land Evaluation and Site Assessment 
Model prepared by the California Department of Conservation as an optional model to use in 
assessing impacts on agriculture and farmland. 
 
 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
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a)  Convert Prime Farmland, Unique Farmland, or Farmland of 
Statewide Importance (Farmland), as shown on the maps 
prepared pursuant to the Farmland Mapping and 
Monitoring Program of the California Resources Agency, 
to non-agricultural use? 

   X 

b)  Conflict with existing zoning for agricultural use, or a 
Williamson Act contract?    X 

c)  Conflict with existing zoning for, or cause   rezoning of, 
forest land (as defined in Public Resources Code Section 
12220(g)), timberland (as defined by Public Resources 
Code Section 4256), or timberland zoned Timberland 
Production (as defined by Government Code Section 
51104(g))? 

    X 

d) Result in the loss of forest land or conversion of forest land 
to non-forest use?    X 

e)  Involve other changes in the existing environment which, 
due to their location or nature, could result in conversion 
of Farmland, to non-agricultural use or conversion of 
forest land to non-forest use? 

   X 

 
Response to Questions: 
 

  a) The property is already fully developed, as are neighboring properties, so there will be 
no additional loss of agricultural land. 

 
b-c)  The property is currently zoned and utilized for non-agricultural uses; it is not zoned for 

agricultural uses nor is it under a Williamson Act contract. Therefore this project will not 
result in the conversion of other agricultural properties to non-agricultural uses.    

 
d) There are no forest lands or areas designated for forest land in the City of Yuba City.  

 
e) This property and neighboring properties were previously developed for non-

agricultural uses, so there will be no loss of agricultural loss due to this project. 
 

III. AIR QUALITY 

Where available, the significance criteria established by the applicable air quality management 
or air pollution control district may be relied upon to make the following determinations.  
 

Would the project? 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Conflict with or obstruct implementation of the applicable 
air quality plan?   X  

b)  Violate any air quality standards or contribute 
substantially to an existing or projected air quality 
violation? 

  X  
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c)  Result in a cumulatively considerable net increase of any 
criteria pollutant for which the project region is non-
attainment under an applicable federal or state ambient 
air quality standard (including releasing emissions which 
exceed quantitative thresholds for ozone precursors)?  

  X  

d)  Expose sensitive receptors to substantial pollutant 
concentrations?   X  

e)  Create objectionable odors affecting a substantial number 
of people?    X 

 
The Feather River Air Quality Management District (FRAQMD) is the local agency charged with 
administering local, state, and federal air quality management programs for Yuba and Sutter 
Counties. The FRAQMD’s jurisdiction is located in Northern California in the Northern 
Sacramento Valley Air Basin. The major pollutants of concern in the Northern Sacramento 
Valley are ozone (O3) and particulate matter (PM). According to the Northern Sacramento 
Valley Planning Area (NSVPA) 2015 Triennial Air Quality Attainment Plan, Sutter County, in 
which the City of Yuba City is located, was designated as a nonattainment-transitional district 
that does not exceed the state ozone standards more than three times at any monitoring 
location in a single calendar year (Sacramento Valley Air Quality Engineering and Enforcement 
Professionals [SVAQEEP] 2015). 
 
Response to Questions: 
 
   a-d)  Since the containers will not be opened while on-site there will be no air quality impacts 

from the materials that are within the containers.  The only air quality impact is exhaust 
from the transport vehicles.  However, these vehicles already operate in the area, 
transporting the hazardous waste between the generators and the processing facility.  
By adding this transfer station the amount of vehicle pollution is not expected to 
increase. 

 
 e) As the containers will not be opened there will be no odors that originate from this 

facility. 
 

IV. BIOLOGICAL RESOURCES 

 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Have a substantial adverse effect, either directly or 
through habitat modifications, on any species identified 
as a candidate, sensitive, or special status species in local 
or regional plans, policies, or regulations, or by the 
California Department of Fish and Game or U.S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service? 

   X 

b)  Have a substantial adverse effect on any riparian habitat 
or other sensitive natural community identified in local or    X 
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regional plans, policies, regulations, or by the California 
Department of Fish and Game or U.S. Fish and Wildlife 
Service? 

c)  Have a substantial adverse effect on federally protected 
wetlands as defined by the Clean Water Act (including, 
but not limited to, marsh, vernal pool, coastal, etc.) 
through direct removal, filling, hydrological interruption, 
or other means? 

   X 

d)  Interfere substantially with the movement of any native 
resident or migratory fish or wildlife corridors, or impede 
the use of native wildlife nursery sites? 

   X 

e)  Conflict with any local policies or ordinances protecting 
biological resources?    X 

f)  Conflict with the provisions of an adopted Habitat 
Conservation Plan, Natural Community Conservation Plan, 
or other approved local, regional, or state habitat 
conservation plan? 

   X 

 
Response to Questions: 
 

a-d)   This property was previously fully improved with building and parking that was designed 
for light industrial uses, so there will be no loss of biological resources. 

 
e,f) There are no policies, ordinances or adopted Habitat Conservation Plans, Natural 

Community Conservation Plans, or any other approved local, regional, or state habitat 
conservation plans in the vicinity of the project.  

 

V. CULTURAL RESOURCES 

 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of a 
historical resource.    X 

b)  Cause a substantial adverse change in the significance of 
an archeological resource.    X 

c)  Directly or indirectly destroy unique paleontological 
resources or site or unique geologic features?    X 

d)  Disturb any human remains, including those interred 
outside of formal cemeteries?    X 

 
 Response to Questions: 

 
a-d)  The site was previously full developed with a building, pave parking, and outdoor 

storage area, and there are no further improvements proposed so there will be no 
impact on cultural resources. 
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VI. GEOLOGY AND SOILS 
 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Expose people or structures to potential substantial 
adverse effects, including the risk of loss, injury, or death 
involving: 

    

i) Rupture of a known earthquake fault, as delineated on 
the most recent Alquist-Priolo Earthquake Fault Zoning 
Map issued by the State Geologist for the area, or based 
on other substantial evidence of a known fault? 

  X  

ii) Strong seismic ground shaking?    X  
iii) Seismic-related ground failure, including liquefaction?    X  
iv) Landslides?    X 

b)  Be located on a geological unit or soil that is unstable, or 
that would become unstable as a result of the project, and 
potentially result in on- or off-site landslide, lateral 
spreading, subsidence, liquefaction, or collapse? 

   X 

c)  Be located on expansive soil, as defined in the California 
Building Code creating substantial risks to life or property?    X 

d)  Have soils incapable of adequately supporting the use of 
septic tanks or alternative waste water disposal systems 
where sewers are not available for the disposal of waste 
water? 

   X 

 
Response to Questions: 

 
a-b)  No active earthquake faults are known to exist in Sutter County, although active faults in 

the region could produce motion in Yuba City.  However, potentially active faults do 
exist in the Sutter Buttes but those faults are considered small and have not exhibited 
activity in recent history (last 200 years).  

In the event of a major regional earthquake, fault rupture or seismic ground shaking 
could potentially injure people and cause collapse or structural damage to existing and 
proposed structures.  Ground shaking could potentially expose people and property to 
seismic-related hazards, including localized liquefaction and ground failure.  All new 
structures are required to adhere to current California Uniform Building Code (CUBC) 
standards.  These standards require adequate design, construction and maintenance of 
structures to prevent exposure of people and structures to major geologic hazards.  
General Plan Implementing Policies 9.2-I-1 through 9.2-I-5 reduce impacts to less than 
significant.   

 According to the Environmental Impact Report prepared for the City’s General Plan, due 
to the area’s flat topography, erosion, landslides, and mudflows are not considered to 
be a significant risk in the City limits or within the Urban Growth Boundary.  
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  c) The extreme southwest corner of the Yuba City Sphere of Influence is the only known 
area with expansive soils.  The project site is not located within this area and therefore 
will not be impacted by the presence of expansive soils.  

 
d) The project has an existing septic tank and leach lines for wastewater disposal.  No new 

or expanded system will be utilized.    
 

VII. GREENHOUSE GAS EMISSIONS 

 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Generate greenhouse gas emissions, either directly or 
indirectly, that may have a significant impact on the 
environment? 

  X  

b)  Conflict with an applicable plan, policy or regulation 
adopted for the purpose of reducing the emissions of 
greenhouse gases? 

   X 

 
Response to Questions: 
 
    a-b)  Gases that trap heat in the atmosphere are referred to as greenhouse gases (GHGs) 

because they capture heat radiated from the sun as it is reflected back into the 
atmosphere, similar to a greenhouse. The accumulation of GHGs has been implicated as 
a driving force for Global Climate Change. Definitions of climate change vary between 
and across regulatory authorities and the scientific community, but in general can be 
described as the changing of the earth’s climate caused by natural fluctuations and the 
impact of human activities that alter the composition of the global atmosphere. Both 
natural processes and human activities emit GHGs. Global Climate Change is a change in 
the average weather on earth that can be measured by wind patterns, storms, 
precipitation and temperature. Although there is disagreement as to the speed of global 
warming and the extent of the impacts attributable to human activities, the vast 
majority of the scientific community now agrees that there is a direct link between 
increased emission of GHGs and long-term global temperature. Potential global 
warming impacts in California may include, but are not limited to, loss in snow pack, sea 
level rise, more extreme heat days per year, more high ozone days, more large forest 
fires, and more drought years. Secondary effects are likely to include a global rise in sea 
level, impacts to agriculture, changes in disease vectors, and changes in habitat and 
biodiversity. GHG impacts are considered to be exclusively cumulative impacts; there 
are no non-cumulative GHG emission impacts from a climate change perspective 
(CAPCOA, 2008).   

 The proposed project will require delivery of containerized waste material to the site 
and weekly or bi-weekly pick-up of the waste material, so some vehicle trips will be 
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generated.  However, according to the applicant many of those delivery vehicles already 
operate in the area, picking up the containers from the generators and delivering 
directly to a treatment facility or another transfer station outside the area.  Due to the 
small size of this project and the few new trips that would be generated, it likely would 
not be classified as a major source of greenhouse gas emissions by CARB (the lower 
reporting limit being 25,000 metric tons/year of CO2).  Therefore this impact is 
considered less than significant. 

 

VI. HAZARDS AND HAZARDOUS MATERIALS 

 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Create a significant hazard to the public or the 
environment through the routine transport, use, or 
disposal of hazardous materials? 

  X  

b)  Create a significant hazard to the public or the 
environment through reasonably foreseeable upset and 
accident conditions involving the release of hazardous 
materials into the environment? 

  X  

c)  Emit hazardous emissions or handle hazardous or acutely 
hazardous materials, substances, or waste within one-
quarter mile of an existing or proposed school? 

   X 

d)  Be located on a site which is included on a list of 
hazardous materials sites compiled pursuant to 
Government Code Section and, as a result, would create a 
significant hazard to the public or the environment? 

   X 

e)  For a project located within an airport land use plan or, 
where such a plan has not been adopted, within two 
miles of a public airport or public use airport, would the 
project result in a safety hazard for people residing or 
working in the project area?  

   X 

f)  For a project within the vicinity of a private airstrip, would 
the project result in a safety hazard for people residing or 
working in the project area? 

   X 

g)  Impair implementation of or physically interfere with an 
adopted emergency response plan or emergency 
evacuation plan? 

   X 

 
Response to Questions: 
 

a-b)  The project involves delivery to the site of bio-hazardous waste materials.  The waste 
materials will be stored indoors and scheduled for weekly pick-up. Some of that material 
may have to be refrigerated for which refrigeration will be provided on-site. The 
hazardous material will be delivered in approved air-tight and water-tight containers. 
Since this is not a hazardous materials treatment center, the containers will not be 
opened while on-site and the hazardous materials will be removed while still in their 
original containers. 
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 There is the risk of an accident during which the containers could become un-sealed.  

However, those containers are already being handled throughout this area.  Assuming 
that all federal and state laws are abided by (reinforced by a condition of the use 
permit) by introducing the transfer station this risk of exposer is not expected to be a 
significant impact. 

 
     c) There are no schools within ¼ mile of the proposed bio-hazardous waste transfer site. 

 
 d) The site does not appear on any listings of sites that are contaminated by hazardous 

wastes.  
 

 e)  The project is not located within the sphere of influence of the Sutter County Airport. 
 

 f)  There are no private airstrips located within City limits or the City’s Urban Growth 
Boundary.  

 
g)  The proposed project will not impair implementation of, or physically interfere with, an 

adopted emergency response plan or emergency evacuation plan.  Neither the Police or 
Fire Departments expressed concern over the project’s impacts on any emergency 
response plans. 
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VII. HYDROLOGY AND WATER QUALITY 

 

 
Response to Questions: 
 

   a) The proposed bio-hazardous waste facility will be located on a previously developed 
property that utilizes City water and has established on-site wastewater disposal and 
drainage facilities to which no changes are proposed.  Therefore the project will not 
violate any water quality or wastewater discharge requirements.   

 
 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 

 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 

 

a) Violate any water quality standards or waste discharge 
requirements?    X 

  b) Substantially deplete groundwater supplies or interfere 
substantially with groundwater recharge such that there 
would be a net deficit in aquifer volume or a lowering of 
the local groundwater table level (e.g., the production 
rate of pre-existing nearby wells would drop to a level that 
would not support existing land uses or planned uses for 
which permits have been granted)? 

   X 

c)    Substantially alter the existing drainage pattern of the site 
or area, including through the alteration of the course of a 
stream or river, in a manner that would result in 
substantial erosion or siltation onsite or offsite? 

   X 

d) Substantially alter the existing drainage pattern of the site 
or area, including through the alteration of the course of a 
stream or river, or substantially increase the rate or 
amount of surface runoff in a manner that would result in 
flooding onsite or offsite? 

   X 

e) Create or contribute runoff water that would exceed the 
capacity of existing or planned stormwater drainage 
systems or provide substantial additional sources of 
polluted runoff? 

   X 

f) Otherwise substantially degrade water quality?   X  
g) Place housing within a 100-year flood hazard area, as 

mapped on a federal Flood Hazard Boundary or Flood 
Insurance Rate Map or other flood hazard delineation 
map? 

   X 

h) Place structures that would impede or redirect flood flows 
within a 100-year flood hazard area?    X 

i) Expose people or structures to a significant risk of loss, 
injury, or death involving flooding, including flooding as a 
result of the failure of a levee or dam? 

  X  

j) Expose people or structures to inundation by seiche, 
tsunami, or mudflow?    X 



 Page | 18 

 
 b)  The project will need water only for employee use and landscaping. The site is served by 

the City water system, which primarily uses surface water. The City has concluded that it 
has adequate surface water entitlements from the Feather River as well as 
treatment/distribution capacity to accommodate any need associated with the project.  

 
(c-e) No new stormwater drainage will be generated, as this is an existing facility. 

 
   f-h)  According to the Federal Emergency Management Agency, this portion of the City is 

considered to be outside of the 100-year flood plain.  It is classified as such because of 
an extensive series of levees and dams along the Feather and Yuba Rivers, which protect 
the city from potential flooding.  Local drainage improvements, principally the Live Oak 
Canal, provide storm water relief for this area.  

 
i)   There are 10 dams located outside Sutter County that could cause significant flooding 

should failure occur, among which there are six dams that are located on the Feather 
River and Yuba River. Failure of any one of these dams could cause significant flooding in 
Yuba City. These dams are under the jurisdiction of the California Department of Water 
Resources (DWR), Yuba County Water Agency, Pacific Gas & Electric, and the Corps of 
Engineers. However, all new development must be in compliance with General Plan 
policies to conduct hydrologic studies before construction and to provide information to 
property owners about the availability of flood insurance, as detailed in Policy 9.3-I-3 
and 9.3-I-5. These policies would minimize the effects of prospective growth from 
flooding hazards and the impact would be less than significant. 

 
j)    A seiche is the periodic oscillation of a body of water resulting from seismic shaking. 

The City is not close to any big lakes so seiche is unlikely to happen to the City. A 
tsunami is a very large ocean wave caused by an underwater earthquake or volcanic 
eruption. The City is located inland from the Pacific Ocean, so people or structures in the 
City would not be exposed to inundation by tsunami. Mudflows are shallow water-
saturated landslides that travel rapidly down slopes carrying rocks, brush, and other 
debris.  Landslides are unlikely to happen due to the relatively flat topography within 
the project area. Thus, it is unlikely that the project site would be subject to inundation 
by a seiche, tsunami, or mudflow. Therefore, there is no impact. 

 

VIII. LAND USE AND PLANNING 

 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Physically divide an established community?    X 
b)  Conflict with any applicable land use plan, policy, or    X 
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regulation of an agency with jurisdiction over the project 
(including, but not limited to, the general plan, specific 
plan, or zoning ordinance) adopted for the purpose of 
avoiding or mitigating an environmental effect? 

c)  Conflict with any applicable habitat conservation plan or 
natural community conservation plan?    X 

 
Response to Questions: 
 

a) The project, by its nature, will not physically divide an established community.  Instead, 
it is located within a larger industrial area hosting many other businesses. 

 
b) The project is consistent with the Yuba City General Plan designation and the zoning for 

this property, which are an industrial type designation and zone district. 
 
c) There are currently no adopted habitat conservation plans or natural community 

conservation plans within the City limits or the Urban Growth Boundary.  
 

IX. MINERAL RESOURCES 

 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporation 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Result in the loss of availability of a known mineral 
resource that would be of value to the region and the 
residents of the state?  

   X 

b)  Result in the loss of availability of a locally-important 
mineral resource recovery site delineated on a local 
general plan, specific plan, or other land use plan?  

   X 

 
Response to Questions: 
 
   a-b) The proposed project is not expected to impact mineral resources.  The project site has 

no known mineral resource value nor is there opportunity for mineral resource 
extraction due to the surrounding development that would be impacted. 

  

X. NOISE 

 
Would the project result in: 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporation 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Exposure of persons to or generation of noise levels in 
excess of standards established in the local general plan    X 
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or noise ordinance, or applicable standards of other 
agencies? 

b)  Exposure of persons to or generation of excessive ground 
borne vibration or ground borne noise levels?    X 

c)  A substantial permanent increase in ambient noise levels 
in the project vicinity above levels existing without the 
project? 

  
 
 

X 

d)  A substantial temporary or periodic increase in ambient 
noise levels in the project vicinity above levels existing 
without the project? 

   X 

e)  For a project located within an airport land use plan or, 
where such a plan has not been adopted, within two 
miles of a public airport or public use airport, would the 
project expose people residing or working in the project 
area to excessive noise levels? 

   X 

f)  For a project within the vicinity of a private airstrip, would 
the project expose people residing or working in the 
project area to excessive noise levels? 

   X 

 
Response to Questions: 
 

a-d)  The proposed bio-hazardous waste facility will not be a significant noise generator, with 
the only noise generated is by vehicle traffic, and it is located within an industrial area 
that is not noise sensitive.  Therefore there are not expected to be any noise concerns 
from this project. 

  
 e-f)  The project is not located within an airport land use planning area.  There are no private 

airstrips in Yuba City. 
 

 

XI. POPULATION AND HOUSING 

 
Would the project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Induce substantial population growth in an area, either 
directly (for example, by proposing new homes and 
businesses) or indirectly (for example, through extension 
of roads or other infrastructure)? 

   X 

b)  Displace substantial numbers of existing housing, 
necessitating the construction of replacement housing 
elsewhere? 

   X 

c)  Displace substantial numbers of people, necessitating the 
construction of replacement housing elsewhere?    X 

 
Response to Questions 
 

a) The proposed project will not induce substantial population growth in the area as the 
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facility will not create more than five jobs, which is not a significant number of new jobs 
that would induce growth to the area. 

 
b-c)   The project will not cause any existing housing to be removed that will necessitate the 

construction of replacement housing elsewhere.   
 

XII. PUBLIC SERVICES 

 
Would the project: 
 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Result in substantial adverse physical impacts associated 
with the provision of new or physically altered 
governmental facilities, need for new or physically altered 
government facilities, the construction of which could 
cause significant environmental impacts, in order to 
maintain acceptable service ratios, response times or 
other performance objectives for any of the public 
services: 

 

i) Fire protection?   X  
ii) Police protection?   X  
iii) Schools?    X 
iv) Parks?    X 
v) Other public facilities?    X 

 
Response to Questions: 

 
   ai-ii)  The project site is currently located in the City and is served by Yuba City Police and Fire 

Departments.  The Yuba City Police Department and Fire Department received project 
plans and did not comment on the project.  Other than the very small incremental 
growth this project brings, the project will not result in any additional need for police 
or fire protection. 

 
aiii) This project will not result in any additional direct need for educational services since 

no residential uses are proposed or significant job creating uses that will induce 
residential development.   

 
aiv-v)  This project will not result in any additional need for parks or other public facilities.   
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XIII. RECREATION 

 
 
Would the project: 
 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Would the project increase the use of existing 
neighborhood and regional parks or other recreational 
facilities such that substantial physical deterioration of 
the facility would occur or be accelerated? 

   X 

b)  Does the project include recreational facilities or require 
the construction or expansion of recreational facilities 
which might have an adverse physical effect on the 
environment? 

   X 

 
Response to Questions: 
 

a-b)  The utilization of this site for a bio-hazardous waste facility will not induce new growth 
to the area that would cause a need for additional parks. 

 

XIV. TRANSPORTATION/TRAFFIC 

 
Would the project: 
 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Cause an increase in traffic which is substantial in relation 
to the existing traffic load and capacity of the street 
system (i.e., result in a substantial increase in either the 
number of vehicle trips, the volume to capacity ratio on 
roads, or congestion at intersections)? 

  X  

b)  Substantially increase hazards due to a design feature 
(e.g., sharp curves or dangerous intersections) or 
incompatible uses (e.g., farm equipment)? 

   X 

c)  Result in inadequate emergency access? 
  X 

 
 

d)  Result in inadequate parking capacity?    X 
e)  Conflict with adopted policies, plans, or programs 

supporting alternative transportation (e.g., bus turnouts, 
bicycle racks)? 

   X 

 
Response to Questions: 
 

a,b)   The 2-5 new employees of the site will generate a very small insignificant number of 
vehicle trips. Many of the waste collection trips already exist in the area in that the 
waste collection is already occurring.  There will be approximately one or two weekly 
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truck trips that remove the materials.  
 

c)  The Fire Department and Police Departments have reviewed the project plans and did 
not express concerns about emergency access to the property. 
 

d)  There are at least four on-site parking spaces as well as on-street parking, but not more 
than two to five employees are expected to occupy the site.  Therefore the available 
parking should be more than adequate. 

 
e) There are no changes proposed that would adversely impact bus or bicycle movements. 
 

XV. UTILITIES AND SERVICE SYSTEMS 

 
Would the project: 
 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Exceed wastewater treatment requirements of the 
applicable Regional Water Quality Control Board?    X 

b)  Require or result in the construction of new water or 
wastewater treatment facilities or expansion of existing 
facilities, the construction of which could cause significant 
environmental effects? 

   X 

c)  Require or result in the construction of new storm water 
drainage facilities or expansion of existing facilities, the 
construction of which could cause significant 
environmental effects? 

   X 

d)  Have sufficient water supplies available to serve the 
project from existing entitlements and resources, or are 
new or expanded entitlements needed? 

  X X  

e)  Result in a determination by the wastewater treatment 
provider which serves or may serve the project that it has 
adequate capacity to serve the projected demand in 
addition to the existing commitments? 

   X 

f)  Be served by a landfill with sufficient permitted capacity to 
accommodate the solid waste disposal needs?   X  

g)  Comply with federal, state, and local statutes and 
regulations related to solid waste?    X 

  

Response to Questions: 
 

a-e)   The existing on-site septic system is designed to accommodate employee generated 
wastewater.  There are no proposals to expand the existing water and wastewater 
usage.  The only need for additional water is to irrigate the small amount of additional 
landscaping that is proposed.  The existing site and its facilities are not proposed to be 
modified or expanded to the extent that it would impact the existing drainage system. 

 
f-g) The hazardous waste materials will not be disposed locally.  The non-hazardous waste 
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generated at the site will be handled by Yuba-Sutter Disposal, Inc., which provides solid 
waste disposal for the area.  There is adequate collection and landfill capacity to 
accommodate the proposed development. 

 

XVI. MANDATORY FINDINGS OF SIGNIFICANCE 

 
Does the Project: 

 
Potentially 
Significant  

Impact 

 
Potentially 
Significant 

Unless 
Mitigation 

Incorporated 
 

 
Less Than 
Significant 

Impact 

 
 

No Impact 
 

a)  Have the potential to degrade the quality of the 
environment, substantially reduce the habitat of a fish or 
wildlife species, cause a fish or wildlife population to drop 
below self sustaining levels, threaten to eliminate a plant 
or animal community, reduce the number or restrict the 
range of a rare or endangered plant or animal or 
eliminate important example of the major periods of 
California history or prehistory? 

   X 

b)  Have impacts that are individually limited, but 
cumulatively considerable?  ("Cumulatively considerable" 
means that the incremental effects of a project are 
considerable when viewed in connection with the effects 
of past projects, the effects of other current projects, and 
the effects of probable future projects)  

  X  

c)  Have environmental effects, which will cause substantial 
adverse effects on human beings, either directly or 
indirectly? 

  X  

 
a) The project site is in an urbanized area with little biological value.  The proposed project 

will not alter the existing developed property and therefore will not degrade the quality 
of the environment, substantially reduce the habitat of a fish or wildlife species, cause a 
fish or wildlife population to drop below self-sustaining levels, threaten to eliminate a 
plant or animal community, reduce the number or restrict the range of a rare or 
endangered plant or animal or eliminate an important example of the major periods of 
California history or prehistory.     

 
b) The project does not create a situation with limited individual but cumulatively 

considerable impacts that can be considered significant.    
 

c) The proposed project will create no adverse impacts, either directly or indirectly, to 
residents in the project area as there are no nearby residential uses. 
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Section 4. References and/or Incorporated by Reference 
 
According to Section 15150 of the CEQA Guidelines, an ND may incorporate by reference all or 
portions of another document that is a matter of public record. The incorporated language will 
be considered to be set forth in full as part of the text of the MND. All documents incorporated 
by reference are available for review at, or can be obtained through, the City of Yuba City 
Development Services Department located at the address provided above. The following 
documents are incorporated by reference: 

 
Airport Land Use Commission. 1994. Sutter County Airport Comprehensive Land Use Plan. 
April 1994. 
 
Airport Land Use Commission. 2011. Yuba County Airport Land Use Compatibility Plan. 
Adopted March 17, 2011 
 
California Department of Conservation, Division of Land Resource Protection (CDC DLRP). 
2014. Farmland Mapping and Monitoring Program – Sutter County Important Farmland 
2012. August 2014. 
 
California Department of Conservation, Division of Land Resource Protection (CDC DLRP). 
2013. Sutter County Williamson Act FY 2013/2014. 
 
Carollo. 2011. City of Yuba City 2010 Urban Water Management Plan. June 2011. 
 
Yuba City, City of. 2016. City of Yuba City Municipal Code. 
https://www.municode.com/library/ca/yuba_city/codes/code_of_ordinances 
 
Dyett & Bhatia. 2004. City of Yuba City General Plan. Adopted April 8, 2004. 
 
Fehr & Peers Associates, Inc. 1995. Yuba-Sutter Bikeway Master Plan. December 1995. 
 
Feather River Air Quality Management District (FRAQMD) CEQA Significance Thresholds. 
 
Yuba Sutter Transit Route Map. 
 
California Department of Conservation, California Geological Survey.  “Fault Zone Activity 
Map.”  Alquist-Priolo Earthquake Fault Zones. 
 
California Department of Toxic Substances Control (DTSC). 2016. EnviroStor. Available at 
http://www.envirostor.dtsc.ca.gov/public/ 

https://www.municode.com/library/ca/yuba_city/codes/code_of_ordinances
http://www.envirostor.dtsc.ca.gov/public/
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California Department of Conservation, Division of Land Resource Protection Farmland 
Mapping and Monitoring Program – Sutter County Important Farmland Map. 
 
Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA), Flood Insurance Rate Maps. 
 
Carollo. 2011. City of Yuba City 2010 Urban Water Management Plan. June 2011. 
 
City of Yuba City Wastewater Master Plan. 
 
Sutter County Airport Comprehensive Land Use Plan, April, 1994. 
 
Yuba County Airport Land Use Compatibility Plan, Sept., 2010. 
 
California Department of Transportation (Caltrans). 2011. California Scenic Highway 
Mapping System website. Updated September 7, 2011. Available at 
http://dot.ca.gov/hq/LandArch/16_livability/scenic_highways/index.htm 

 
 

 
 

http://dot.ca.gov/hq/LandArch/16_livability/scenic_highways/index.htm
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